

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London



Commissioned by

Transport for London and the Greater London Authority

Authors

Laura Webber, Michael Xu, Hannah Graff

Acknowledgments

Thanks to Vandyck Adamoko-Mensah, Emily Corbould, Abbygail Jaccard, Lise Retat, (UK Health Forum), Karen Exley, (Public Health England) and Daniela Fecht (Imperial College London).

February 2020



Contents

LIST OF TABLES	5
GLOSSARY	8
KEY FINDINGS	9
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	10
	12
METHOD	14
Microsimulation model	14
Data inputs	14
Population data	16
Concentration data	18
Disease data	19
Scenarios	23
Outputs	25
RESULTS	27
Londonwide disease cases attributable to air pollution	27
Londonwide scenario assessment	38
Summary by borough	52
Borough case study: Lambeth	58
Lambeth scenario assessment	71
DISCUSSION	85
What this study shows	85
How does this report complement other research?	89
What further research can be done?	91



Strengths and limitations	92
Policy implications and future work	93
CONCLUSION	94
Appendix 1. Detailed methodology	101
Microsimulation framework	101
Appendix 2. Data inputs	123
Appendix 3. Data references	124
Appendix 4. Output files for each local authority	128
REFERENCES	130



List of Tables

Table 1. Data sources included in the model 15
Table 2. Summary of established robust associations ('established evidence') and
less robust associations ('weaker evidence') for PM2.5 and NO2
Table 3. Dose-response estimates included in the model by disease and pollutant 20
Table 4. Summary of scenarios included in the model 24
Table 5. Cumulative new cases per London population (NO2 baseline)
Table 6. Cumulative new cases per population, London (PM2.5 baseline) 28
Table 7. Cumulative new cases attributable to NO_2 by disease, per London
population
Table 8. Cumulative new cases attributable to PM _{2.5} per London population
Table 9. Cumulative hospitalisations attributable to NO2 in London
Table 10. Cumulative hospitalisation attributable to PM _{2.5} in London
Table 11. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to NO2 in London
Table 12. Cumulative social care costs attributable to NO ₂ in London
Table 13. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to PM2.5 in London
Table 14. Cumulative social care costs attributable to PM _{2.5} in London
Table 15. Cumulative new cases avoided for ULEZ and LES relative to baseline, for
NO2 in London
Table 16. Cumulative new cases avoided for ULEZ and LES relative to baseline, for
PM _{2.5} in London
Table 17. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to reduction in NO2 following
ULEZ and LES relative to baseline
Table 18. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to the reduction in to $PM_{2.5}$
following ULEZ and LES relative to baseline
Table 19. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO ₂ (£) in
London
Table 20. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO $_2$ (£) in
London 49



Table 21. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in $PM_{2.5}$ (£) in
London
Table 22. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in $PM_{2.5}(\mathfrak{L})$ in
London
Table 23. Summary table of cumulative new cases of disease, hospitalisations and
costs avoided relative to baseline per borough by 2050
Table 24. Summary table of cumulative new cases avoided per borough as a
percentage of attributable cases for each scenario55
Table 25: Cumulative new cases of disease for the Lambeth population (NO2
baseline)
Table 26: Cumulative new cases of disease for the Lambeth population (PM _{2.5}
baseline)
Table 27. Cumulative new cases of disease attributable to NO_2 for Lambeth
population62
Table 28. Cumulative new cases of disease attributable to PM _{2.5} , Lambeth
Table 29. Cumulative hospitalisation cases attributable to NO ₂ in Lambeth64
Table 30. Cumulative hospitalisation attributable to PM _{2.5} in Lambeth
Table 31. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to NO ₂ , by population, Lambeth 68
Table 32. Cumulative social care cost (£) attributable to NO ₂ , by population, Lambeth
Table 33. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ (£) by population, Lambeth 69
Table 34. Cumulative social care costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ (£), Lambeth70
Table 35. Cumulative new cases of disease avoided in ULEZ and LES relative to
baseline, Lambeth NO ₂ 73
Table 36. Cumulative new cases of disease avoided under ULEZ and LES relative to
baseline, Lambeth PM _{2.5}
Table 37. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to reduction in NO2 following
ULEZ and LES relative to baseline77
Table 38. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to reduction in $PM_{2.5}$ following
ULEZ and LES relative to baseline77
Table 39. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO $_2$ (£) in
Lambeth



Table 40. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO ₂ (f) in	า
Lambeth82	2
Table 41. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in $PM_{2.5}$ (£) in	า
Lambeth83	3
Table 42. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in $PM_{2.5}(\pounds)$ in	า
Lambeth	1



Glossary

Terms	Meaning
Baseline	This refers to the 'steady state' of the risk factor assuming no change from current exposure levels. However, changes in the population (e.g. ageing) occur.
COMEAP	Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants. An expert committee that provides advice to the UK Government on the health effects of air pollutants.
Cumulative incidence	Successive additions of annual cases of a disease. For example, the cumulative incidence between 2016 and 2025 would be the sum of the all new disease cases in each of those years.
Distribution	The possible values for a variable and how frequently it occurs. In the current context, the frequency of outcomes (or diseases) in the sample population. The probability distribution describes all the possible values and likelihoods that a variable can take within a specified range.
Dose -response	Also referred to as exposure response. Describes the change in health effect on an individual caused by a change in levels of exposure to a stressor (in this case an air pollutant) after a certain exposure time.
µg/m³	Microgramme per metres cubed. This is the unit used to measure concentration of a pollutant in the air. Microgramme is a unit of mass equal to one millionth (1×10^{-6}) of a gram.
Microsimulation	A computer model that replicates real life as closely as possible using national population and disease statistics. It can test the long- term impact of a range of different scenarios on future outcomes.
Incidence	The occurrence of new cases of the disease – not to be confused with prevalence.
NO ₂	Nitrogen dioxide is a noxious gas. It is a local, primary traffic pollutant and a biologically relevant indicator of exposure to traffic-related air pollution with known health effects.
PM _{2.5}	Fine particulate matter. It is an urban background pollutant which often disperses over a large area. PM consists of finely divided solids or liquids such as dust, fly ash, soot, smoke, aerosols, fumes, mists, and condensing vapours that can be suspended in the air.
Prevalence	This is the total number of cases of a disease in a particular population. This indicates how widespread the disease is.
Probability	This is the chance of a disease occurring. Probability always lies within 0 and 1.
Regression	A statistical technique for estimating the relationships between variables.



Key Findings

This study estimates the long-term health impacts of exposure to air pollution in London from 2016 to 2050 for three scenarios: a baseline scenario where pollution remains at 2016 levels; a "ULEZ" scenario which models the health benefits of the central London Ultra Low Emission Zone, expansion to the North and South circular roads and tightening of the emissions standards for the Londonwide Low Emission Zone for heavy vehicles; and a scenario which models the health benefits of all the policies included in the London Environment Strategy. Key findings from this study include:

- If no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution, by 2050 the number of new diseases attributable to exposure to man-made NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London is estimated to be 850,000. This equates to 1 in every 4 cases for the diseases considered in this study.
- By 2050 if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the cumulative cost of air pollution to the NHS and social care system in London is estimated to be £15.4 billion.
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of over 250,000 new cases of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related disease and 1.1 million new air pollution related hospital admissions Londonwide by 2050. This is a reduction of around 1 in every 3 air pollution related diseases, and will result in a cost saving to the NHS and social care system of £4.2 billion.
- The policies in the London Environment Strategy (including the ULEZ) are predicted to result in the avoidance of around 300,000 new cases of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related disease and 1.2 million new air pollution related hospital admissions Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a cost saving to the NHS and social care system of £5.0 billion.



Executive Summary

Air pollution has many adverse effects on people's health, both in the long and shortterm (1–4). In London, the <u>London Environment Strategy</u> (LES) and <u>Mayor's</u> <u>Transport Strategy</u> (MTS) include policies to improve air quality and reduce impacts on health.

This study used a computer simulation to estimate the long-term health impacts of the Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) and the wider suite of policies included in the London Environment Strategy (LES). Specifically, this study estimates the health impacts of the change in concentration of two pollutants: Nitrogen Dioxide (NO₂) and Particulate Matter (PM_{2.5}). These pollutants are known to have long-term health effects.

This study estimates the number of new cases of disease and the resulting costs to the National Health Service (NHS) and social care system under three scenarios:

Scenario	Assumption
Baseline	There is no change in pollution levels from 2016
ULEZ	The central London Ultra Low Emission Zone is introduced in April 2019, there is tightening of the restrictions of the Londonwide Low Emission Zone (LEZ) in 2020, and the boundary of the ULEZ is expanded to the North and South Circular in 2021
LES	All policies in the London Environment Strategy (including the policies in the 'ULEZ' scenario, which are also modelled within the LES scenario) are implemented

The baseline year for the simulation is 2016 and the simulation runs from 2016 to 2050. The study focuses on the health impacts of long-term or "chronic" exposure to air pollution and does not include the impact of short-term exposure to high levels of pollution during high pollution episodes. Other studies have focused on short term impacts (5). The chronic health impacts of air pollution accumulate over many years, and as a result the health benefits of policies such as the ULEZ are not fully realised until many years later. This is why results in this study are presented as a cumulative



figure over many years, rather than on a year by year basis. The study also distinguishes between diseases for which there is established evidence, such as childhood asthma, and diseases for which there is emerging evidence, such as diabetes. The three scenarios were run for NO₂ and PM_{2.5} separately. Adjustments have been made to account for the overlap between each pollutant, in line with recommendations from the Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants (COMEAP) (6). The simulations were run for London as a whole as well as individually for each London borough. This report includes analysis for London as a whole and also for Lambeth as a borough-level case study. Results for all other boroughs are included in the data that accompanies this report.

The results from this study show that the ULEZ policies and broader, more allencompassing LES policies have important impacts on the health of Londoners. Ensuring continued implementation of these policies is therefore key if air pollution related diseases are to be abated. However, these results highlight that additional policies to address PM_{2.5} from non-transport sources will also be required if air pollution-related diseases are to be reduced still further. Pan-London action is required alongside national legislation and action if larger health benefits are to be realised.



Introduction

Air pollution has a significant impact on public health, causing short (3-5) and longterm health effects (6-8), increasing risks of cardiovascular and respiratory diseases, as well as the risk of death. It is also a significant contributor to health inequalities (7). Tackling air pollution will improve both the environment and public health. The Mayor's Transport Strategy (MTS) and London Environment Strategy (LES) include policies to improve London's air quality to benefit health and reduce health inequalities. There are simulation tools which can model the impacts of such public health policies (8).

Transport for London (TfL) and the Greater London Authority (GLA) commissioned the UK Health Forum and HealthLumen to quantify the health impacts of policies included in the LES and MTS using their bespoke microsimulation model. This model has been developed over the last 12 years and was recently adapted in collaboration with Imperial College London for Public Health England, in order to model health impacts of air pollution.

The model considers the impacts of both nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) and fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}). NO₂ is a local, primary traffic pollutant and a biologically relevant indicator of exposure to air pollution with known health effects. PM_{2.5} is largely an urban pollutant from vehicle exhaust, tyres and brake wear and road abrasion. It is also generated from heat and power sources such as wood burning stoves. It comprises a mixture of primary and secondary particles which disperses over a large area. In this study each pollutant has been simulated independently. Adjustments have been made to account for the overlap between each pollutant, in line with recommendations from the Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants (COMEAP).



Air pollution generally, and NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in particular, are named as an attributing factor for a number of non-communicable diseases. There is established evidence that air pollution is a factor in the causation of a number of diseases including coronary heart disease (CHD), stroke, asthma, and lung cancer. There are also diseases for which the evidence for a robust association with air pollution exposure is weaker for example, Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD), and there are diseases for which the association with air pollution is currently emerging, including, diabetes, dementia and low birthweight. There is a separate evidence base on the impacts of air quality on exacerbations of pre-existing cardiovascular and respiratory disease, however this study did not model impacts from disease exacerbation.

The findings of this study build on the existing body of knowledge on this topic, including those of *Walton et al* (9) *(2015) 'Understanding the health impacts of air pollution in London*', which estimated the health burden of air pollution in London in 2010; PHE's *'Estimation of costs to the NHS and social care due to the health impacts of air pollution*' (2018); and Walton et al's *'Health impact assessment of air pollution on asthma in London*' (2019) (10).

The results will enable TfL and GLA to better understand the health impacts of their policies, communicate the rationale for implementing them, and support the development and delivery of future policies to further improve air quality.



Method

The detailed methods used for this study have been described in '*Estimation of costs* to the NHS and social care due to the health impacts of air pollution' (11,12) and are provided in appendix 1. A summary is provided below.

Microsimulation model

This study uses a dynamic microsimulation model that simulates a virtual London population and predicts the future health and economic impact of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London. The model has a base year of 2016 and an end year of 2050. Health impacts that are modelled to occur beyond 2050 are therefore not captured. The impact of the central London Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) and its expansion, as well as other policies in the London Environment Strategy (LES) have been quantified relative to a 'baseline' (no change) scenario. This simulation utilises geography-specific data on air pollution exposure extrapolated by age and sex, making use of disease data from the literature and population data collected from the Office for National Statistics (ONS), a publicly available database. The microsimulation method is an advanced method for modelling chronic diseases because of its capacity to simulate entire populations at an individual level over time. Further technical detail can be found in previous reports (12).

Data inputs

The model requires data inputs relating to population and air pollution exposure. **Table 1** and **Figure 1** summarise the data sources included in the model. Appendix 2 provides the input data and appendix 3 provides a summary of the data references.



Table 1. Data sources included in the model

Parameter	Data source
Population data	Office for National Statistics
Concentration data	London Atmospheric Emission Inventory (LAEI) 2013
	interpolated to 2016 + Forecast concentrations for the
	ULEZ expansion / LEZ Strengthening proposals and the
	London Environment Strategy (LES)
Exposure-response	Literature review
coefficients	
New disease cases	Literature review. National level disease data by age and
(incidence), prevalence,	sex.
mortality, survival data	
Cost-per-case data	Literature review for costs to the NHS and social care per
	disease.
Annual probability of	Literature review and online databases
hospitalisation by disease	

Note that exposure-response coefficients were only available for adults, with the exception of asthma where $PM_{2.5}$ exposure-response coefficients were available for children. Therefore, exposure to pollution was only associated with increased risk of asthma in children.





Figure 1. Schematic of the data inputs required for the microsimulation software

Population data

Population projections by age and sex provided by the Greater London Authority and are publicly available (<u>https://data.london.gov.uk/dataset/projections</u>). Births by mother's age and total fertility rate by London borough were taken from the Office of National Statistics database 2016. The age-sex population distribution for London and Lambeth are illustrated in Figure 2. Lambeth has a greater number of 20-40 year olds than London as a whole, which has a higher proportion of 50+ year olds, and 0-10 year olds than Lambeth.





Figure 2. Population distribution by age and sex for Lambeth and London respectively



Concentration data

NO₂ and PM_{2.5} concentration data for the baseline scenario was taken from 2016 concentrations across London, interpolated from the baseline 2013 and forecast base 2020 concentrations published by the GLA as part of the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory (LAEI) 2013 update (13). The LAEI is a comprehensive inventory of all air pollutant emission sources across London, updated on a regular basis. It includes both total emissions by source type, as well as ground level concentrations based on detailed dispersion modelling of emissions.

Concentration data for the ULEZ scenario includes detailed forecast NO₂ and PM_{2.5} concentrations for 2016, 2019 (for Central ULEZ), 2020 (LEZ strengthening), 2021 and 2025 (both LEZ strengthening and ULEZ expansion), which informed the proposals for Central ULEZ, LEZ strengthening and ULEZ expansion, based on the same dispersion modelling methodology used for the LAEI.

Concentration data for the LES scenario, which builds upon the ULEZ scenario, includes forecast NO₂ and PM_{2.5} concentrations for 2025, 2030 and 2050 that informed the London Environment Strategy (LES) published in 2018, and includes additional measures to tackle air pollution across London beyond the ULEZ proposals.

Concentration data for all other years were interpolated from the above-mentioned data, using linear interpolation. For example, concentrations from 2016 to 2019 in the baseline scenario were interpolated using the 2013 baseline concentrations and 2020 baseline forecast concentrations published in the LAEI 2013. For the ULEZ/LES scenario, concentrations from 2016 to 2018 were interpolated using the 2013 baseline concentrations from the LAEI 2013 and the 2019 concentrations forecast which supported the <u>Central ULEZ consultation</u> documents.

All concentrations, originally available across London at a 20m resolution grid level, were averaged at Output Area (OA) level before being combined with population data to calculate population exposure at Borough level for each of the years required by the microsimulation model to determine health impacts



Disease data

Asthma, Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD), Coronary Heart Disease (CHD), stroke, type 2 diabetes, lung cancer, low birth weight, and dementia data were included in the model. It is acknowledged that the strength of evidence for each disease varies as described in **Table 2**. Dose-response estimates for NO₂ were adjusted and reduced by 60% to take account of overlaps between risks based on COMEAP recommendations for mortality (6).

Table 2. Summary of established robust associations ('established evidence')and less robust associations ('weaker evidence') for PM2.5 and NO2

	Long term exposure to PM _{2.5}	Long term exposure to NO ₂
Established evidence	Coronary heart disease	Asthma (children)
for an association	Stroke	
	Lung cancer	
	Asthma (children)	
Evidence less certain	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary	Asthma (adults)
or emerging evidence	Disease (as chronic bronchitis)	Diabetes
of associations	Diabetes	Lung cancer
	Low birth weight	Low birth weight
		Dementia

Incidence (or prevalence), survival, mortality, and relative risk data were extracted from the literature (Appendix 1) as well as cost data. For COPD and dementia no incidence data were available, therefore prevalence was converted to incidence using WHO Dismod II equations (14). Annual cost-per-case to the NHS and social



care were found from the literature for each disease, with the exception of low-birth weight. The impact of low birthweight is heterogeneous and as such is a risk factor for other diseases, making it too complex to cost with any degree of accuracy. Therefore, only epidemiological outputs are provided for this condition. The data references can be found in appendix 3. The dose-response estimates that were included in the model are illustrated in **Table 3**.

Disease	Relative Risk	
Disease	NO ₂	PM _{2.5}
Asthma	Khreis <i>et al.</i> 2016 (15) In children =<6 years: OR 1.08 (1.04; 1.12) per 4μ g/m ³ \rightarrow Converted	Khreis et al. 2016 (15) In children >6 years: OR 1.04 (1.02; 1.07) per 1μg/m ³
	<i>to</i> <i>OR 1.212 (1.103; 1.328)</i> per 10µg/m ³ → <i>REDUCED by 60%</i> →	→Converted OR 1.48 (1.22 ; 1.97) per 10μg/m ³
	1.08 (1.01; 1.12) per 10µg/m³	
	In children >6 years: OR 1.03 (1.00; 1.06) per 4μ g/m ³ \rightarrow Converted to OR	
	<i>1.08 (1.00; 1.16)</i> per 10µg/m³→	
	REDUCED by $60\% \rightarrow 1.03$ (1.00; 1.06) per 10μ g/m ³	
	Jaquemin <i>et al.</i> 2015 (16) <i>In adults:</i> OR 1.10 (0.99;1.21) per 10µg/m ³ → <i>REDUCED by 60%</i> → 1.04 (0.996; 1.08) per 10µg/m³	

Table 3. Dose-response estimates included in the model by disease andpollutant



COPD	NA	COMEAP 2016 (6) COMEAP recommend using PM 10 estimate based on Cai et al. 2014 estimate for chronic phlegm in never smokers in sensitivity analyses: OR 1.32 (1.02; 1.71) per 10 μ g/m ³ of PM ₁₀ \rightarrow scale to PM _{2.5} using the conversion factor of PM _{2.5} -> PM ₁₀ : 0.7 (or PM ₁₀ -> PM _{2.5} :1.42) recently used in the air quality index, COMEAP: Converted to 1.49 (1.03; 2.14) per 10 μ g/m ³ of PM _{2.5}
CHD	NA	Cesaroni et al. 2014 (17) Estimate used in CAPTOR tool from subgroup analysis of participants with additional information on CVD risk factors: HR 1.19 (1.01; 1.42) per $5\mu g/m^3 \rightarrow$
		Converted to 1.41 (1.00 - 2.01) per 10µg/m ³
Diabetes	Eze <i>et al.</i> 2015 (8) RR 1.12 (1.05; 1.19) per 10μg/m ³ → <i>REDUCED by</i> 60% →	Eze et al. 2015 (8) RR 1.10 (1.02; 1.18) per 10µg/m³
	1.05 (1.02; 1.07) per 10µg/m³	
Stroke	NA	Scheers et al. 2015 (3) HR 1.064 (1.021; 1.109) per 5μ g/m ³ \rightarrow Converted to 1.13 (1.04 ;
		1.23) per 10µg/m³



Dementia	Oudin et al. 2016 (18) HR 1.08 (1.00; 1.16) per $10\mu g/m^3$ NOx. Scaling factor: NOx \rightarrow NO2: 0.44 which was developed by Anderson et al. based on the ratio that fell midway between the average or roadside vs urban background monitoring sites in London for 2001 (see Online Supp 2) Converted from NOx to NO2:HR 1.03 (1.00; 1.07) \rightarrow REDUCED by 60% \rightarrow 1.01 (1.01; 1.03) per	
Low birth weight	Pedersen et al. 2013 (19) OR 1.09 (1.00; 1.19) per $10\mu g/m^3 \rightarrow REDUCED$ by 60% \rightarrow 1.04 (1.00; 1.07) per 10$\mu g/m^3$	Pedersen et al. 2013 (19) OR 1.18 (1.06; 1.33) 5µg/m³→Converted OR (1.12; 1.77) per 10µg/m³
Lung cancer	Hamra et al. 2015(20) RR 1.04 (1.01; 1.08) per $10\mu g/m^3 \rightarrow REDUCED$ by 60% \rightarrow 1.02 (1.00; 1.03) per 10$\mu g/m^3$	Hamra et al. 2014 (21) RR 1.09 (1.04; 1.14) per 10µg/m ³

Annual probability of hospitalisation for COPD (22), stroke (23), CHD (24), asthma (22) and lung cancer (25) was calculated based on data from the literature and online databases (see appendix 1). For COPD, child and adult asthma, emergency hospitalisation rate per 1000 was converted to number of emergency hospitalisations in the population. Emergency hospitalisation rate per case was then calculated by dividing the number of emergency hospitalisations of the disease in the population by the disease in prevalence. For CHD and stroke, emergency hospital admission rate per 100,000 were scaled to the population and divided by the prevalence of the respective diseases in the population to get the emergency hospitalisation probability per case. For lung cancer, emergency hospitalisation data per person was not altered since it was already presented as a rate per 1.



Scenarios

The baseline scenario includes "business as usual" NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ concentration projections that were forecast as part of the LAEI 2013 to the year 2016 and held static over time.

The ULEZ scenario includes estimated improvements in air quality due to the progressive greener vehicle fleet that will result from the introduction of more stringent emission standards for road vehicles in Central London, due to the introduction of the ULEZ (in 2019), the strengthening of the LEZ emission standards for HGVs, buses and coaches (in 2020) as well as the widening of the Central London ULEZ in 2021 up to the North/South Circular Road, which will reduce emissions from cars and LGVs.

The LES scenario includes all the measures already included in the ULEZ scenario to tackle air quality, but also include additional measures that will further reduce air pollution, such as road transport measures proposed in the Mayor's Transport Strategy (26) that will help increase the proportion of hybrid, plugin electric and fully electric vehicles and reduce total road traffic on London roads. This scenario also includes other measures not related to road-transport proposed in the LES 2018 (27). This includes reducing construction emissions, energy efficiency programmes and the progressive phasing out of fossil fuels to reduce emissions generated by the heating and power consumption of homes and workplaces, which will further improve air quality. Prior modelling projected the expected impact of these different policies on NO₂ and PM_{2.5} exposure in each borough and London as a whole as described in Appendix 1.

Table 4 provides a summary of the scenarios that were included in the model. The model was adapted to make use of the projections of exposure produced by Transport for London.



Scenario	Description	From	То
Static 2016 baseline scenario	The baseline scenario assumes air pollution levels remain at 2016 levels throughout the period to 2050.	2016	2050
Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) scenario	The Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) scenario includes modelled air quality improvements resulting from the introduction of the central ULEZ in 2019, the tightening of the restrictions of the Low Emission Zone (LEZ) in 2020, and the expansion of the ULEZ in 2021, as well as additional policy measures in the period 2016-2024 ¹ .	2016	2050
London Environment Strategy (LES) scenario	The London Environment Strategy (LES) scenario which includes modelled air quality improvements as a result of the central ULEZ, LEZ tightening and ULEZ expansion, as well as those resulting from additional policies in the LES over the period 2025-2050.	2016	2050
Attributable Scenario	A final scenario was run which reduces exposure to non-anthropogenic levels for the whole population to compute the total number of new diseases attributable man made to air pollution.		

	Table 4. Summar	y of scenarios	included in th	ie model
--	-----------------	----------------	----------------	----------

¹ The central ULEZ was introduced in London in April 2019 and is a defined area within which all vehicles will have to meet strict emission standards or face a daily charge to travel.



Outputs

Appendix 1 provides a detailed methodology of how each output is generated. In summary, the outputs are defined in the following ways:

A. Epidemiological outputs

Cumulative incidence per population over the simulation period / New cases of disease: The total number of new cases of disease, divided by the total number of people in the population in a given year, and accumulated over a specified period of the simulation from year 2016. Therefore, the cumulative number of incident cases represents a sum of all of the incident cases from the start of the simulation as a rate per population, by scenario.

Attributable incidence cases per total population over the simulation period/ New cases of disease attributable to air pollution: The number of new cases of disease attributable to air pollution per population. This reflects the difference in cases between baseline and if air pollution was reduced to non-anthropogenic levels.

Cumulative incidence avoided per population over the simulation period/ New cases of disease avoided: The total number of incident cases of disease avoided since the start year 2016 as compared to baseline "no-change" scenario. A positive value represents the number of cases avoided.

Cumulative hospitalisations avoided per population/ Hospitalisations avoided: The number of emergency hospitalisations as a function of change in disease prevalence. These figures represent the number of hospitalisations avoided as a result of the decreased prevalence of disease and do not take into account hospitalisations avoided due to a reduction in air-pollution-related exacerbations of disease.

B. Economic outputs

Attributable NHS and social care costs per population over the simulation **period:** These are costs attributable to air pollution each year of the simulation calculated from change in disease prevalence and cost-per-case.



NHS costs avoided per population over the simulation period: The annual and cumulative costs avoided as a result of each scenario relative to baseline calculated from change in disease prevalence and cost-per-case.

Social care costs avoided per population over the simulation period: The annual and cumulative social care costs avoided as a result of each scenario relative to baseline calculated from change in disease prevalence and cost-per-case.

The confidence limits that accompany the sets of output data represent the accuracy of the microsimulation (stochastic or aleatoric uncertainty) as opposed to the confidence of the input data itself (parameter uncertainty). Errors around the input data were not available.

'Disease cases' refers to the diseases listed above only, not total of all possible disease cases. There are other diseases with emerging evidence of association with air pollution exposure that have not been included in this study including pneumonia, depression and neurological development in children. As a result, this may be a conservative estimate.

Note that costs are not included for low birth weight since the costs are frequently related to other conditions later in the child's life.



Results

This report presents the results for the whole of London and an example borough (Lambeth) to illustrate the scale of impacts at borough-level. The results for the remaining 33 local authorities can be found in appendix 4. Results from the microsimulation are presented as rates per 100,000 population then scaled to the respective population (e.g. London, Lambeth) for that year, as estimated by Office for National Statistics population projections (28).

Londonwide disease cases attributable to air pollution

New cases of disease Londonwide

The model has calculated the cumulative new cases of disease which is the total number of new cases of disease accumulated over a specified period of the simulation from the year 2016. Therefore, the cumulative number of incident cases represents a sum of all the incident cases from the start of the simulation as a rate per population, by scenario. These represent all the new 'incident' cases of disease that would be expected to occur in the population in a scenario where air pollution remains at 2016 levels.

Table 5 and **Table 6** show the total new cases of disease for the conditions included in this study, many of these will not be attributable to air pollution.

Table 5 shows the total new cases of disease between 2016 and 2050 in a scenariowhere NO2 remains at 2016 levels is 3.45 million.

Table 6 shows the estimated total new cases of disease between 2016 and 2050, ina scenario where PM2.5 remains at 2016 levels is 3.45 million.

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	Total
2020	54,133 [±176]	57,561 [±176]	158,797 [±264]	20,476 [±88]	41,127 [±88]	66,085 [±176]	398,179 [±352]
2025	103,697 [±176]	116,791 [±176]	334,204 [±352]	43,764 [±88]	73,818 [±176]	135,949 [±264]	808,222 [±527]
2030	146,934 [±264]	177,867 [±264]	530,086 [±439]	71,533 [±176]	102,203 [±176]	217,940 [±264]	1,246,475 [±703]
2050	289,737 [±439]	433,682 [±527]	1,475,048 [±967]	240,173 [±352]	213,106 [±352]	794,601 [±703]	3,446,348 [±1,406]

Table 5. Cumulative new cases per London population (NO₂ baseline)

	Table 6.	Cumulative	new cases	s per j	population,	London	(PM2.5 baseline
--	----------	------------	-----------	---------	-------------	--------	-----------------

Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung Cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Low birth weight	Total
2020	45,785 [±88]	36,646 [±88]	590,55 [±176]	20,564 [±88]	32,427 [±88]	159,149 [±264]	41,655 [±88]	395,192 [±352]
2025	95,876 [±176]	77,949 [±176]	114,946 [±176]	44,027 [±88]	69,424 [±176]	334,555 [±352]	74,785 [±176]	811,562 [±527]
2030	152,558 [±264]	125,579 [±264]	164,334 [±264]	71,885 [±176]	111,958 [±176]	529,910 [±439]	103,521 [±176]	1,259,832 [±703]
2050	480,873 [±527]	410,746 [±527]	322,691 [±439]	240,525 [±352]	312,146 [±439]	1,471,445 [±967]	216,534 [±352]	3,454,960 [±1,406]



New cases of disease attributable to air pollution Londonwide

Not all of the cases of diseases in **Table 5** and **Table 6** are attributable to air pollution. Some people who are not exposed to air pollution are still at risk to air pollution related diseases for other reasons, such as smoking, poor diet and genetics. This section estimates the number of new cases of diseases within the population which are attributable to air pollution.

The cumulative new cases of cases attributable to air pollution have been calculated by comparing the baseline scenario (which assumes no improvement from 2016 levels of air pollution) to a scenario where pollution was lowered to nonanthropogenic background levels. The difference between these two scenarios is an estimate of the number of new cases of disease which are attributable to air pollution.

Table 7 shows the cumulative number of disease cases attributable to NO2 between2016 and 2050, scaled to the London population.

By 2050 the model predicts 40,073 new cases of disease attributable to NO₂ exposure when diseases with established evidence are included (childhood asthma only), increasing to 297,294 new cases of disease attributable to NO₂ exposure when both established and emerging evidence is included. Type 2 diabetes cases were the greatest contributors to the total cases attributable, with 159,500 cases attributable to NO₂ between 2016 and 2050.

By comparison with the figures in **Table 5**, this equates to around 9 per cent of the total cumulative new cases of cases by 2050. In other words, 9 per cent of the total cases of these diseases in London are attributable to NO₂ exposure.

Table 8 shows the cumulative number of new disease cases attributable to PM_{2.5} for the London population between 2016 and 2050.

By 2050 the model predicts 266,273 total new cases attributable to PM_{2.5} when established evidence is included, increasing to 552,319 when established and emerging evidence is included. CHD and Type 2 diabetes are the greatest contributors, with 133,927 and 111,167 cases attributable to PM_{2.5} respectively.



By comparison with the figures in **Table 6** this equates to around 16 per cent of the total cumulative new cases of cases by 2050. In other words, 16 per cent of the total cases of these diseases in London are attributable to PM_{2.5} exposure.

In a baseline scenario if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model predicts a total 849,613 new cases of disease attributable to air pollution by 2050 (297,294 for NO₂, 552,319 for PM_{2.5}) when established and emerging evidence are included. This is equivalent to approximately 25 per cent, or 1 in 4 of all cases for the diseases included in this study.

If no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution, by 2050 the number of new diseases attributable to exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} exposure in London is estimated to be 849,613 (297,294 for NO₂, 552,319 for PM_{2.5}) equating to 1 in every 4 of all cases for the diseases included in this study.

		able 7. Cumulativ	e new cases allinu	table to NO2 by	uisease, per Lonuor	i population	
Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	Total
2020	7,909 [±176]	6,152 [±264]	19,245 [±352]	1,055 [±88]	4,745 [±88]	1,582 [±264]	40,688 [±527]
2025	14,500 [±264]	12,479 [±264]	40,073 [±527]	2,285 [±88]	8,524 [±264]	3,076 [±352]	80,849 [±703]
2030	20,124 [±352]	18,894 [±352]	62,130 [±615]	3,779 [±264]	11,864 [±264]	4,833 [±352]	121,537 [±967]
2050	40,073 [±527]	44,555 [±703]	159,500 [±1318]	11,952 [±527]	24,694 [±527]	16,521 [±967]	297,294 [±2,021]

Table 7. Cumulative new cases attributable to NO₂ by disease, per London population

	Table 8. Cumulative new cases attributable to PM _{2.5} per London population								
Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung Cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Low birth weight	Total	
2020	13,621 [±88]	4,130 [±88]	12,742 [±176]	1,670 [±88]	11,161 [±88]	14,324 [±352]	13,270 [±88]	70,743 [±527]	
2025	28,033 [±264]	8,524 [±264]	25,661 [±264]	3,603 [±88]	23,552 [±264]	29,264 [±527]	23,815 [±264]	142,540 [±703]	
2030	44,203 [±352]	13,533 [±352]	37,524 [±352]	5,800 [±264]	38,052 [±264]	44,467 [±615]	33,130 [±264]	216,709 [±967]	
2050	133,927 [±703]	41,127 [±703]	73,467 [±527]	17,752 [±527]	104,927 [±527]	111,167 [±1318]	69,952 [±439]	552,319 [±1,933]	



Hospitalisations attributable to air pollution Londonwide

This section estimates the number of hospitalisations as a result of exposure to air pollution.

Table 9 presents the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to NO₂ for the London population between 2016 and 2050 respectively. In total, by 2050, an estimated 31,719 hospitalisations are attributed to NO₂ exposure when diseases with established evidence are included (childhood asthma), increasing to 99,476 when established and emerging evidence is included.

The condition with the largest number of cumulative hospitalisations attributable to NO₂ by 2050 was lung cancer with 49,375 cases.

Table 10 presents the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ for the London population between 2016 and 2050 respectively. In total, by 2050, an estimated 306,586 hospitalisations are attributed to $PM_{2.5}$ when established evidence is included, increasing to 3.83 million when diseases are included where there is less emerging evidence.

The largest number of cumulative hospitalisations attributable to PM_{2.5} by 2050 were estimated to be for COPD and CHD with 3.53 million and 150,047 respectively.

If no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution, by 2050 the total number of hospitalisations attributable to exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} exposure in London is estimated to be 3.93 million (99,476 for NO₂, 3.83 million for PM_{2.5}).

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Lung cancer	Total
2020	996 [±66]	492 [±27]	2,700 [±303]	4,188 [±311]
2025	3,509 [±98]	1,740 [±40]	7,266 [±470]	12,515 [±481]
2030	7,164 [±124]	3,729 [±52]	13,239 [±633]	24,132 [±6,48]
2050	31,719 [±225]	18,382 [±102]	49,375 [±1,437]	99,476 [±1,458]

stallaationa attributable ta NO in I . . .

Table 10. Cumulative hospitalisation attributable to PM_{2.5} in London

Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Total
2020	4,618 [±75]	811 [±40]	1522 [±69]	4599 [±302]	162,169 [±2,017]	173,719 [±2,042]
2025	15,636 [±112]	2,765 [±61]	5,518 [±101]	12,156 [±469]	501,595 [±3,065]	537,670 [±3,105]
2030	32,198 [±145]	5,671 [±80]	11,833 [±129]	21,542 [±632]	962,947 [±4,069]	1,034,191 [±4,123]
2050	152,047 [±303]	26,620 [±173]	55,375 [±233]	72,544 [±1431]	3,525,199 [±8,514]	3,831,785 [±8,643]



NHS and social care costs attributable to air pollution exposure Londonwide

This section includes an estimate of the costs to the NHS and social care system as a result of diseases attributable to air pollution exposure in a baseline scenario where pollution stays at 2016 levels. This does not include change in costs due to change in exacerbations. That is, daily spikes in air pollution may exacerbate e.g. asthma resulting in a spike in attendance at hospital. The present model is annual and thus accounts for an average cost per disease per year. Therefore, the output figures refer to annual average costs.

Table 11 presents the cumulative NHS direct healthcare costs attributable to NO_2 in London between 2016 and 2050 for a scenario where NO_2 remains at 2016 levels. By 2050 it is predicted that there would be £106.41 million in NHS costs attributable to NO_2 exposure when established evidence is included (childhood asthma) increasing to £3.13 billion when both established and emerging evidence is included.

Table 12 presents the cumulative social care costs attributable to NO_2 in London between 2016 and 2050 for a scenario where NO_2 remains at 2016 levels. By 2050 it was predicted that there would be £2.07 billion in social care costs attributable to NO_2 when both established evidence and emerging evidence are included.

The combined NHS and social care costs attributable to NO_2 in London between 2016 and 2050 in the baseline scenario where NO_2 remains at 2016 levels is £106.80 million when established evidence is considered, increasing to £5.20 billion when emerging evidence is included.

Table 13 shows the cumulative NHS direct healthcare costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ for the London population between 2016 and 2050. The total costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ is estimated to be £5.21 billion when established evidence is included, increasing to £9.04 billion when diseases with emerging evidence are included, with the largest contributor being Coronary Heart Disease with £2.94 billion in cost.

Table 14 shows the cumulative social care costs attributable to PM_{2.5} for the London population between 2016 and 2050. The total cumulative social care cost by 2050 is



projected to be £167.08 million when established evidence is included, increasing to ± 1.12 billion when disease with emerging evidence are included. The majority of the cost being attributable to type 2 diabetes with £905.62 million in cost.

The combined NHS and social care costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ exposure in London between 2016 and 2050 in a scenario where $PM_{2.5}$ remains at 2016 levels is £5.38 billion when established evidence is considered, increasing to £10.16 billion when emerging evidence is included.

If no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution, by 2050 the cumulative cost to the NHS and social care attributable to exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London is estimated to be £5.49 billion (£106.80 million for NO₂, £5.38 billion for PM_{2.5}) for diseases where there is established evidence, increasing to £15.40 billion (£5.20 billion NO₂, £10.16 billion PM_{2.5}) when diseases are included where the evidence is associative or emerging.

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	
2020	3,340,991	2,644,134	67,253,362	900,049	4,145,717	78,284,253	
	[±218,114]	[±141,648]	[±1,806,110]	[±100,912]	[±545,809]	[±1,907,292]	
2025	11,771,681	9,346,982	248,437,244	2,422,507	12,149,847	284,128,261	
	[±320,246]	[±211,804]	[±2,704,743]	[±156,542]	[±807,363]	[±2,852,962]	
2030	24,034,852	20,023,900	544,666,830	4,414,034	22,713,247	615,852,865	
	[±408,230]	[±275,735]	[±3,535,314]	[±211,119]	[±1,051,242]	[±3,727,038]	
2050	106,409,956	98,719,541	2,802,662,343	16,462,156	101,637,959	3,125,891,956	
	[±734,786]	[±540,730]	[±7,150,103]	[±478,863]	[±2,415,921]	[±7,617,234]	

Table 11. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to NO₂ in London

Table 12. Cumulative social care costs attributable to NO₂ in London

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	
2020	12,295 [±803]	9,730 [±521]	33,594,012 [±902,178]	145,352 [±16,297]	27,286,624 [±3,592,450]	61,048,013 [±3,704,037]	
2025	43,320	34,397	124,097,940	391,218	79,968,880	204,535,755	
	[±1,179]	[±779]	[±1,351,058]	[±25,281]	[±5,313,972]	[±5,483,092]	
2030	88,448	73,688	272,068,836	712,836	149,495,950	422,439,758	
	[±1,502]	[±1,015]	[±1,765,940]	[±34,094]	[±6,919,155]	[±7,141,037]	
2050	391,587	36,3287	1,399,969,741	2,658,525	668,969,215	2,072,352,355	
	[±2,704]	[±1,990]	[±3,571,578]	[±77,333]	[±15,901,313]	[±16,297,666]	
Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total
------	---------------	---------------	--------------	-------------	---------------	-----------------	---------------
2020	89,408,429	62,615,053	5,107,501	1,533,388	92,766,061	49,838,693	301,269,126
	[±1,446,895]	[±3,107,100]	[±225,834]	[±100,827]	[±1,152,570]	[±1,811,318]	[±4,051,917]
2025	302,760,634	213,456,143	18,512,171	4,053,003	286,928,590	176,572,908	1,002,283,449
	[±2,155,978]	[±4,666,170]	[±331,456]	[±156,298]	[±1,751,501]	[±2,716,483]	[±6,082,985]
2030	623,440,729	437,839,470	39,698,845	7,182,179	550,836,557	376,095,810	2,035,093,590
	[±2,806,306]	[±6,137,977]	[±422,463]	[±210,606]	[±2,325,006]	[±3,554,293]	[±7,988,216]
2050	2,944,037,003	2,055,406,884	185,772,666	2,4186,875	2,016,526,528	1,813,003,728	9,038,933,684
	[±5,854,679]	[±13,283,603]	[±759,814]	[±476,887]	[±4,863,240]	[±7,204,660]	[±16,943,858]

Table 13. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to PM_{2.5} in London

Table 14. Cumulative social care costs attributable to PM_{2.5} in London

Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total
2020	4,118,267	819,023	18,796	247,632	2,251,802	24,895,137	32,350,656
	[±66,646]	[±40,642]	[±831]	[±16,283]	[±27,977]	[±904779]	[±908,718]
2025	13,945,542	2,792,069	68,125	654,532	6,964,901	88,200,681	112,625,849
	[±99,307]	[±61,035]	[±1,220]	[±25,241]	[±42516]	[±1,356,922]	[±1,362,817]
2030	28,716,477	5,727,069	146,091	1,159,873	13,370,999	187,865,211	236,985,719
	[±129,262]	[±80,287]	[±1,555]	[±34,011]	[±56,437]	[±1,775,420]	[±1,783,147]
2050	135,606,106	26,885,324	68,3641	3,906,015	48,949,136	905,621,173	1,121,651,396
	[±269,674]	[±173,753]	[±2,796]	[±77,014]	[±118,050]	[±3,598,830]	[±3,615,849]



Londonwide scenario assessment

This section estimates the impact of the Ultra Low Emission Zone and London Environment Strategy polices on the new cases of disease, attributable hospitalisations and the NHS and social care costs in the years 2016 to 2050.

New cases of disease avoided Londonwide by scenario

The new cases of disease avoided is the total number of incident cases of disease avoided due to the intervention since the start year of 2016 as compared to the baseline scenario (when pollution remains at 2016 levels). A positive value represents the number of cases avoided as a result of the intervention. The cases avoided are equal to the baseline number of cases minus the scenario number of cases.

Cases avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂:

As presented earlier in this report, it is predicted that will be a total of 3.45 million new disease² cases by 2050 if baseline trends continue (see **Table 5**) of which 297,294 (or 9 per cent) are attributable to NO₂ (see **Table 7**).

Table 15 presents the cumulative new cases of disease avoided as a result of reduction in NO₂ for each scenario in London.

Table 15 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 103,170 and 125,052 of NO₂ attributable cases respectively. This represents the avoidance of 35 per cent and 42 per cent of NO₂ attributable cases as a result of the policies in the ULEZ and LES scenarios respectively by 2050 (i.e. an additional 7 per cent of attributable diseases are avoided by policies in the LES).

The largest number of disease cases avoided are estimated for type 2 diabetes and adult asthma.

 $^{^{2}}$ Disease cases refers only to the list of diseases included within the model and reflect the number expected in the population.



Cases avoided as a result of reductions in PM_{2.5}:

It is predicted that there will be a total of 3.45 million new disease cases³ by 2050 if baseline trends continue (see **Table 6**) of which 552,319 (or 16 per cent) are attributable to PM_{2.5} (**Table 8**). **Table 16** presents the cumulative new cases of disease avoided as a result of reduction in PM_{2.5} by scenario in London.

Table 16 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 147,461 and 169,167 of these cases respectively when both established and emerging evidence is included. This translates to the avoidance of 27 per cent and 31 per cent of PM_{2.5} attributable cases as a result of policies in the ULEZ and LES scenarios respectively by 2050.

Total diseases avoided by scenario:

- As presented earlier in this report, if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model predicts there will be 849,613 cases of disease attributable to air pollution by 2050 (297,294 for NO₂, 552,319 for PM_{2.5})
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 250,631 new cases of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases Londonwide by 2050 (103,170 for NO₂ and 147,461 for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 29 per cent reduction in the number of cases attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario, or a reduction of approximately 1 in every 3 new attributable cases
- The LES policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 294,219 new cases of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases Londonwide by 2050 (125,052 for NO₂ and 169,167 for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 35 per cent reduction in the number of cases attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario, or a reduction of approximately 1 in every 3 new attributable cases

³ Disease cases refers only to the list of diseases included within the model and reflect the number expected in the population.



The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 250,631 new cases of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a 29 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

The policies in the London Environment Strategy (LES) are predicted to result in the avoidance of 294,219 new cases of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a 35 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	Total
e e	2020	527 [±264]	527 [±264]	1582 [±352]	88 [±88]	352 [±88]	88 [±264]	3.164 [±527]
-EZ Re aselin	2025	1670 [±264]	2,109 [±264]	7470 [±527]	439 [±88]	1,318 [±264]	527 [±352]	13,621 [±703]
	2030	2,285 [±352]	4,306 [±352]	15,291 [±615]	967 [±264]	2,285 [±264]	1,142 [±352]	26,188 [±967]
<u> </u>	2050	4,042 [±615]	15,994 [±703]	63,976 [±1318]	5,097 [±527]	6,942 [±527]	7,030 [±967]	103,170 [±2,021]
el Je	2020	615 [±264]	527 [±264]	1,406 [±352]	88 [±88]	352 [±88]	88 [±264]	3,076 [±527]
ES Re aselir	2025	2,021 [±264]	2373 [±264]	8,261 [±527]	527 [±88]	1,406 [±264]	615 [±352]	15,203 [±703]
	2030	3,076 [±352]	5,273 [±352]	18,542 [±615]	1,142 [±264]	2,636 [±264]	1,406 [±352]	31,988 [±967]
Ц Ш	2050	4,833 [±615]	19,773 [±703]	77,246 [±1,318]	6,064 [±527]	8,876 [±527]	8,261 [±967]	125,052 [±2,021]

Table 15. Cumulative new cases avoided for ULEZ and LES relative to baseline, for NO₂ in London

Table 16. Cumulative new cases avoided for ULEZ and LES relative to baseline, for PM_{2.5} in London

	Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung Cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Low birth weight	Total
lel Ne	2020	791 [±88]	176 [±88]	703 [±264]	88 [±88]	703 [±88]	703 [±352]	791 [±88]	3,867 [±527]
S N N	2025	2,724 [±264]	791 [±264]	2461 [±264]	352 [±88]	2,636 [±264]	2,636 [±527]	2197 [±264]	13,797 [±703]
as E	2030	5,976 [±352]	1,670 [±352]	4,042 [±352]	791 [±264]	5,624 [±264]	5,185 [±615]	3515 [±264]	26,891 [±967]
Ыä	2050	41,742 [±703]	12,567 [±703]	10,194 [±615]	5,536 [±527]	32,779 [±615]	31,636 [±1,406]	13,006 [±527]	147,461 [±2,021]
el Je	2020	791 [±88]	176 [±88]	703 [±264]	88 [±88]	791 [±88]	703 [±352]	703 [±88]	3,867 [±527]
an rie	2025	2,900 [±264]	791 [±264]	2,548 [±264]	352 [±88]	2,724 [±264]	2,812 [±527]	2,285 [±264]	14,500 [±703]
ES	2030	7,030 [±352]	1,933 [±352]	4,921 [±352]	879 [±264]	6,591 [±264]	6,327 [±615]	4,130 [±264]	31,900 [±967]
Ц Ш	2050	47,894 [±703]	14,324 [±703]	11,688 [±615]	6,415 [±527]	37,524 [±615]	36,206 [±1,406]	15,115 [±527]	169,167 [±2,021]



Hospitalisations avoided Londonwide by scenario

This section provides estimates for the number of hospitalisations avoided as a result of the two policy scenarios. These represent the number of hospitalisations avoided as a result of the decreased number of cases of disease, not a reduction in hospitalisations due to a reduction in daily air-pollution-related exacerbations of disease. For NO₂ hospitalisation rates were available for asthma and lung cancer only, for PM_{2.5} hospitalisation rates were available for all diseases except for diabetes and low birth weight. Therefore, numbers are higher for PM_{2.5} as compared to NO₂.

Reduction in hospitalisations in London attributable to NO₂ as a result of ULEZ and LES policies:

As presented earlier in this report, in a scenario where pollution stays at 2016 levels an estimated 99,476 hospitalisations are attributable to NO₂ from 2016 to 2050 (see **Table 9**).

Table 17 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 29,383 and 35,397 hospitalisations respectively. This translates to a reduction of 30 per cent and 36 per cent of NO₂ attributable hospitalisations for ULEZ and LES scenarios respectively by 2050.

Reduction in hospitalisations in London attributable to PM_{2.5} as a result of ULEZ and LES policies:

In a baseline scenario where pollution stays at 2016 levels an estimated 3.8 million hospitalisations are attributable to PM_{2.5} from 2016 to 2050 (see **Table 10**).

Table 18 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 1.06 million and 1.23 million hospitalisations attributable to PM_{2.5} respectively. This translates to a reduction of 28 per cent and 32 per cent of PM_{2.5} attributable hospitalisations for ULEZ and LES scenarios respectively by 2050.



The majority of hospitalisations avoided in the case of both scenarios are COPD hospitalisations.

Total hospitalisations avoided by scenario in London:

- As presented earlier in this report, in a baseline scenario if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model predicts 3.93 million hospitalisations attributable to air pollution (99,476 for NO₂, 3.83 million for PM_{2.5})
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 1.09 million hospitalisations due to of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases Londonwide by 2050 (29,383 for NO₂, 1.06 million for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 28 per cent reduction in the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario
- The LES policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 1.23 million hospitalisations due to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases Londonwide by 2050 (35,397 for NO₂ and 1.23 million for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 32 per cent reduction in the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario



The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 1.09 million new air pollution related hospital admissions Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a 28 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

The policies included the LES (which includes the ULEZ policies) are predicted to result in the avoidance of 1.23 million air pollution related hospital admissions Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a 32 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

_		Year	Childhood asthma	Adult asthma	Lung cancer	Total
_	e e	2020	154 [±67]	56 [±27]	314 [±305]	524 [±313]
	Z R elin	2025	516 [±98]	265 [±40]	1,543 [±474]	2,324 [±485]
	LE. Base	2030	1,028 [±125]	708 [±52]	3,445 [±639]	5,180 [±653]
_	$\supset \square$	2050	3,936 [±226]	5,542 [±103]	19,906 [±1,447]	29,383 [±1,468]
	e e	2020	172 [±67]	61 [±27]	303 [±305]	537 [±313]
	elin Re	2025	580 [±98]	282 [±40]	1,566 [±474]	2,428 [±485]
	ES as	2030	1,233 [±125]	808 [±52]	3,841 [±639]	5,882 [±653]
_		2050	4,949 [±226]	6,831 [±103]	23,616 [±1,446]	35,397 [±1,467]

Table 17. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to reduction in NO2 following ULEZ and LES relative to baseline

Table 18. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to the reduction in to PM2.5 following ULEZ and LES relative to baseline

	Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Total
ULEZ Rel Baseline	2020	311 [±76]	34 [±41]	320 [±69]	299 [±307]	8,603 [±2,100]	9,568 [±2,125]
	2025	1,398 [±115]	220 [±61]	914 [±101]	1,235 [±476]	46,463 [±3,240]	50,230 [±3,279]
	2030	3,693 [±151]	589 [±81]	1,810 [±130]	2,878 [±642]	121,971 [±4,335]	130,942 [±4,388]
	2050	37,920 [±318]	6,490 [±175]	8,060 [±235]	20,994 [±1,450]	985,535 [±9,056]	1,058,998 [±9,182]
e e	2020	306 [±76]	38 [±41]	325 [±69]	336 [±307]	9,313 [±2099]	10,317 [±2,124]
ES Re aselin	2025	1,456 [±115]	231 [±61]	954 [±101]	1,355 [±476]	48,664 [±3239]	52,660 [±3,278]
	2030	4,125 [±150]	658 [±81]	1,985 [±130]	3,267 [±642]	136,175 [±4330]	146,210 [±4,383]
	2050	44,381 [±317]	7,586 [±175]	9,609 [±235]	24,333 [±1,449]	1,144,606 [±9019]	1,230,515 [±9,145]



NHS and social care costs avoided Londonwide by scenario

This section presents an estimate for the cumulative costs to the NHS and social care system avoided as a result of each scenario relative to the baseline. These are calculated by multiplying the change in disease prevalence by the cost-per-case. The costs from each scenario are then subtracted from the baseline costs to calculate the costs avoided.

Costs avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂ in London:

Table 19 presents the cumulative NHS costs avoided in London for both scenarios compared to the baseline (where NO₂ remains at 2016 levels). Overall, it is predicted that the NHS will avoid £1.01 billion in costs as a result of reducing NO₂ due to the ULEZ policies. The reduction in cases of type 2 diabetes and dementia are predicted to be the highest contributor to cost savings.

For LES policies, it is estimated that the NHS will avoid £1.24 billion in costs relative to baseline trends by 2050 for the London population. The highest costs avoided were again observed for diabetes and dementia.

Table 20 shows the cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of the ULEZ and LES scenarios relative to baseline. The ULEZ policies are predicted to avoid a total of £722 million in social care costs by 2050. The largest costs avoided are attributed to a reduction in cases of dementia and diabetes respectively.

For the LES scenario, it is predicted that there will be £873 million social care costs avoided by 2050, with the largest contributor to this cost again being dementia and diabetes respectively.



Costs avoided as a result of reductions in PM_{2.5} in London:

Table 21 presents the cumulative NHS costs avoided in London for diseases attributable to $PM_{2.5}$. For the ULEZ scenario it is predicted a cumulative total of £2.20 billion NHS costs will be avoided by 2050. The largest cost savings were seen in Coronary Heart Disease with £734.22 million in costs avoided.

For the LES scenario, it is predicted that the NHS will avoid £2.57 billion relative to the baseline scenario where $PM_{2.5}$ stays at 2016 levels. Similar to ULEZ, the largest cost savings were seen in CHD with £859.34 million.

Table 22 shows the cumulative social care cost avoided under ULEZ and LES scenarios relative to baseline. Under ULEZ, it is predicted that a total of £237.25 million would be avoided Londonwide. Most of the cost savings are for type 2 diabetes, which makes up £181.96 million of savings.

For LES, it is predicted that a total of £280.23 million social care costs would be avoided. Again, most of the cost savings are for type 2 diabetes, which makes up £215.67 million of the total for the LES scenario social care cost savings.

Total cost avoided by scenario:

- As presented earlier in this report, in the baseline scenario if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model estimates the total cost to the NHS and social care system from diseases attributable to air pollution will be £15.36 billion (£5.20 billion for NO₂, £10.16 billion for PM_{2.5})
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of £4.17 billion costs to the NHS and social care system (£1.74 billion for NO₂, £2.43 billion for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 27 per cent reduction in total cost compared to the attributable scenario
- The LES policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of £4.96 billion costs to the NHS and social care system (£2.11 billion for NO₂, £2.85 billion for



PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 32% reduction in total cost compared to the attributable scenario

The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of £4.17 billion in cost to the NHS and social care system from air pollution related diseases Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a 27 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

The policies in the London Environment Strategy (LES) are predicted to result in the avoidance of £4.96 billion in cost to the NHS and social care system from air pollution related diseases Londonwide by 2050. This equates to a 32 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia
эс		515,054	303,113	5,539,880	104,581	310,706	6,773,334
lin	2020	[±218,378]	[±142,028]	[±1,812,434]	[±101,694]	[±546,980]	[±1,913,716]
as(1,731,571	1,420,974	35,835,837	514,567	1,764,715	41,267,664
ä	2025	[±320,950]	[±212,744]	[±2,720,534]	[±157,855]	[±809,701]	[±2,868,816]
Sel		3,447,811	3,801,346	105,611,140	1,148,560	4,603,861	118,612,718
Z	2030	[±409,476]	[±277,356]	[±3,562,385]	[±212,940]	[±1,054,664]	[±3,754,044]
Ш		13,205,629	29,760,537	925,788,093	6,636,695	39,251,299	1,014,642,253
5	2050	[±739,471]	[±545,821]	[±7,228,333]	[±482,324]	[±2,423,448]	[±7,694,106]
е		577,630	329,795	5,249,345	100,996	339,921	6,597,687
li	2020	[±218,373]	[±142,024]	[±1,812,464]	[±101,697]	[±546,972]	[±1,913,741]
se		1,945,050	1,514,500	36,962,891	522,269	1,789,287	42,733,997
Ba	2025	[±320,935]	[±212,733]	[±2,720,439]	[±157,849]	[±809,695]	[±2,868,721]
e		4,135,719	4,341,637	119,417,226	1,280,478	5,379,989	134,555,049
22	2030	[±409,432]	[±277,298]	[±3,561,466]	[±212,857]	[±1,054,498]	[±3,753,111]
Щ		16,603,973	36,684,884	1,130,541,540	7,873,884	46,676,289	1,238,380,570
	2050	[±739,298]	[±545,267]	[±7,219,210]	[±481,837]	[±2,422,468]	[±7,685,141]

Table 19. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂ (£) in London

Table 20. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂ (£) in London

	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Dementia	Total
-EZ Rel tseline	2020	1,895 [±804]	1,115 [±523]	2,767,249 [±905,337]	16,889 [±16,423]	2,045,033 [±3,600,160]	4,832,182 [±3,712,285]
	2025	6,372 [±1,181]	5,229 [±783]	17,900,511 [±1,358,945]	83,099 [±25,493]	11,615,148 [±5,329,356]	29,610,359 [±5,499,948]
	2030	12,688 [±1,507]	13,989 [±1,021]	52,754,268 [±1,779,462]	185,485 [±34,388]	30,302,076 [±6,941,675]	83,268,506 [±7,166,207]
Бä	2050	48,597 [±2,721]	10,9518 [±2,009]	462,444,333 [±3,610,655]	1,071,781 [±77,892]	258,347,481 [±15,950,851]	722,021,709 [±16,354,588]
Sel	2020	2,126 [±804]	1,214 [±523]	2,622,122 [±905,352]	16,310 [±16,423]	2,237,321 [±3,600,105]	4,879,092 [±3,712,235]
ES F aseline	2025	7,158 [±1,181]	5,573 [±783]	18,463,490 [±1,358,898]	84,343 [±25,491]	11,776,878 [±5,329,316]	30,337,443 [±5,499,897]
	2030	15,219 [±1,507]	15,977 [±1,020]	59,650,604 [±1,779,003]	206,788 [±34,375]	35,410,464 [±6,940,582]	95,299,053 [±7,165,034]
ы щ	2050	61,102 [±2,721]	135,000 [±2,007]	564,721,594 [±3,606,098]	1,271,578 [±77,813]	307,217,903 [±15,944,405]	873,407,178 [±16,347,295]

	Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total
ULEZ Rel Baseline	2020	6,023,680 [±1,471,078]	2,650,611 [±3,127,139]	1,074,770 [±226,196]	99,753 [±102,238]	4,921,337 [±1,199,873]	2,457,243 [±1,816,181]	17,227,394 [±4,091,808]
	2025	27,063,924 [±2,214,617]	16,972,282 [±4,714,306]	3,067,868 [±332,518]	411,838 [±158,821]	26,578,363 [±1,851,515]	12,814,567 [±2,728,860]	86,908,842 [±6,175,742]
	2030	71,513,993 [±2,905,269]	45,490,821 [±6,218,863]	6,073,117 [±424,498]	959,457 [±214,124]	69,771,548 [±2,476,914]	34,308,291 [±3,576,117]	228,117,227 [±8,140,308]
	2050	734,224,314 [±6,131,934]	501,104,683 [±13,507,281]	27,040,234 [±768,009]	6,999,583 [±483,350]	563,757,471 [±5,172,585]	364,282,590 [±7,271,215]	2,197,408,875 [±17,334,847]
e	2020	5,928,881 [±1,471,106]	2,898,568 [±3,127,061]	1,089,192 [±226,195]	111,923 [±102,226]	5,327,087 [±1,199,658]	3,546,347 [±1816073]	18,901,997 [±4,091,648]
ES Rel Baseline	2025	28,194,046 [±2,214,368]	17,807,932 [±4,714,107]	3,201,362 [±332,509]	451,638 [±158,794]	27,837,374 [±1,851,040]	15,491,934 [±2,728,669]	92,984,285 [±6,175,273]
	2030	79,880,009 [±2,903,683]	50,814,887 [±6,217,718]	6,657,718 [±424,463]	1,089,238 [±214,047]	77,896,251 [±2,474,215]	41,466,115 [±3,575,679]	257,804,218 [±8,137,850]
Ξ	2050	859,342,241 [±6,115,199]	585,742,477 [±13,494,232]	32,236,460 [±767,727]	8,112,816 [±482,895]	654,751,047 [±5,151,544]	431,754,024 [±7,267,986]	2,571,939,065 [±17,311,111]

Table 21. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in PM_{2.5} (£) in London

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ in London

	Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total
ne	2020	277,458 [±67,760]	34,671 [±40,904]	3,955 [±832]	16,109 [±16,511]	119,460 [±29,126]	1,227,428 [±907,208]	1,679,082 [±911,270]
ULEZ Rel Baseli	2025	1,246,599 [±102,008]	222,002 [±61,664]	11,290 [±1,224]	66,509 [±25,648]	645,163 [±44,944]	6,401,059 [±1,363,105]	8,592,622 [±1,369,285]
	2030	3,294,026 [±133,820]	595,033 [±81,345]	22,349 [±1,562]	154,946 [±34,579]	1,693,634 [±60,125]	17,137,480 [±1,786,321]	22,897,467 [±1,794,514]
	2050	33,819,310 [±282,445]	6,554,596 [±176,679]	99,508 [±2,826]	1,130,385 [±78,058]	13,684,641 ±125,559]	181,964,340 [±3,632,075]	237,252,779 [±3,650,319]
ne	2020	273,092 [±67,761]	37,914 [±40,903]	4,008 [±832]	18,075 [±16,509]	129,310 [±29,120]	1,771,451 [±907,155]	2,233,849 [±911,216]
LES Rel Baselin	2025	1,298,654 [±101,997]	232,933 [±61,662]	11,781 [±1,224]	72,936 [±25,644]	675,724 [±44,932]	7,738,441 [±1,363,009]	1,0030,470 [±1,369,189]
	2030	3,679,375 [±133,747]	66,4674 [±81,330]	24,500 [±1,562]	175,904 [±34,567]	1,890,852 [±60,059]	20,712,915 [±1,786,102]	27,148,221 [±1,794,288]
	2050	39,582,402 [±281,674]	7,661,683 [±176509]	118,630 [±2,825]	1,310,164 [±77,984]	15,893,418 [±125,049]	215,667,281 [±3,630,462]	280,233,578 [±3,648,627]

Table 22. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in PM_{2.5} (£) in London

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO_2 and $\mathsf{PM}_{2.5}$ in London



Summary by borough

Table 24 presents the cumulative new disease cases avoided, cumulative hospitalisations avoided, and cumulative social care costs avoided by borough relative to baseline. Note that these figures are scaled to the population in each respective borough so cannot be directly compared as some boroughs have higher populations than others. Health benefits and costs are avoided Londonwide⁴. The borough where the lowest impact is seen is City of London, this is because this because whilst there are significant air quality improvements in City, the resident population is much smaller than any other borough. Barnet is the borough with the greatest number of diseases avoided and largest costs avoided. This is because Barnet has the largest population of all the London boroughs. The prevalence of disease is also affected by the age profile of the borough. In general, the outer London boroughs have an older population than the inner London boroughs. As a result, populations in the outer boroughs are more vulnerable to disease, and thus more impacted by changes in air pollution in this time period.

Table 25 presents the percentage of diseases and costs attributable to air pollution that have been avoided in each scenario. There are larger reductions in the proportion of diseases and costs attributable to air pollution in the outer London boroughs as compared to the inner boroughs. This is because there are fewer cases of disease attributable to air pollution in the outer London boroughs than inner. For example, the largest reduction in disease cases as a percentage of attributable cases was found for Harrow and Hillingdon. The smallest percentage of cases avoided as a percentage of attributable cases was found in Tower Hamlets and City of London. Therefore, this illustrates need for more work to be carried out in inner

⁴ Note that the cases avoided for London are not the sum of each borough because the concentrations in the baseline 2016 and ULEZ/LES 2016 scenarios are not identical. This is described in more detail in Appendix 1.



city boroughs where greater exposure to air pollution results in a higher incidence of disease.



			Cumulative				
	Cumulat	ive disease	hospital	isations	Cumulative NHS and social		
	cases	avoided	avo	ded	care cost	s avoided	
Borough	ULEZ	LES	ULEZ	LES	ULEZ	LES	
Barking	3,291	3,910	10,830	12,638	£38,851,245	£47,194,032	
Barnet	8,281	9,633	29,973	34,836	£118,631,822	£140,271,390	
Bexley	3,693	4,295	12,067	14,047	£51,876,643	£61,416,733	
Brent	8,082	9,552	28,931	33,008	£111,266,828	£131,760,764	
Bromley	5,217	6,008	18,417	21,264	£74,640,424	£87,095,304	
Camden	6,472	8,035	21,388	26,327	£91,681,245	£115,393,846	
City of London	256	320	867	1,097	£3,646,680	£4,567,985	
Croydon	7,581	8,690	29,191	33,114	£105,326,366	£121,680,058	
Ealing	7,488	8,972	26,498	30,904	£103,060,238	£125,447,411	
Enfield	5,521	6,432	17,329	20,352	£75,415,816	£89,254,004	
Greenwich	5,749	6,952	20,956	24,745	£78,290,868	£95,706,613	
Hackney	6,012	7,531	18,803	23,278	£74,615,992	£95,125,103	
Hammersmith and Fulham	4,617	5,668	15,523	19,010	£64,683,187	£80,244,254	
Haringey	6,962	8,276	26,242	30,451	£93,064,469	£112,711,286	
Harrow	3,932	4,527	13,362	15,281	£55,624,365	£65,260,467	
Havering	3,448	3,986	11,546	13,320	£47,671,936	£56,423,049	
Hillingdon	4,613	5,290	14,831	16,979	£60,698,772	£71,106,247	
Hounslow	5,287	6,348	17,519	20,555	£71,557,616	£87,217,205	
Islington	5,409	6,730	17,529	21,760	£71,799,928	£90,344,767	
Kensington and Chelsea	5,004	6,210	16,933	20,943	£74,971,251	£94,075,918	
Kingston upon Thames	3,026	3,533	9,972	11,760	£42,514,464	£50,230,873	
Lambeth	7,385	8,988	23,844	29,009	£100,069,136	£123,834,772	
Lewisham	7,794	9,168	30,968	35,391	£105,593,697	£126,597,137	
Merton	5,206	5,976	20,948	23,555	£74,105,869	£85,525,920	
Newham	7,236	8,914	21,442	26,295	£82,571,048	£105,354,271	
Redbridge	5,177	6,129	17,137	20,387	£68,274,498	£81,515,974	
Richmond upon Thames	4,099	4,820	14,631	17,322	£59,871,507	£71,929,318	
Southwark	7,320	9,124	24,979	30,815	£97,844,081	£123,788,605	
Sutton	3,300	3,816	11,497	13,203	£47,881,400	£56,038,742	
Tower Hamlets	6,289	7,997	19,747	24,766	£77,298,277	£100,007,935	
Waltham Forest	6,874	7,988	26,538	29,821	£90,628,876	£106,449,805	
Wandsworth	7,952	9,388	27,566	31,802	£103,454,664	£123,254,364	
Westminster	7,250	8,973	24,197	29,929	£107,000,431	£133,846,181	
Londonwide	250,631	294,219	1088381	1,265,912	£4,171,325,616	£4,963,960,391	

Table 23. Summary table of cumulative new cases of disease, hospitalisationsand costs avoided relative to baseline per borough by 2050

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London



			Cumulative		Cumulative NHS and	
	Cumulat	ive disease	hospital	isations	social ca	are costs
	cases	avoided	avo	ided	avo	ided
Borough	ULEZ	LES	ULEZ	LES	ULEZ	LES
Barking	26.2%	31.1%	26.6%	31.0%	26.9%	32.6%
Barnet	27.5%	32.1%	27.1%	31.5%	27.1%	32.1%
Bexley	32.5%	37.7%	28.3%	33.0%	31.5%	37.3%
Brent	25.2%	29.7%	26.2%	29.9%	25.9%	30.7%
Bromley	30.9%	35.6%	27.8%	32.1%	30.7%	35.8%
Camden	19.6%	24.3%	18.2%	22.4%	19.3%	24.3%
City of London	17.0%	21.3%	15.3%	19.3%	17.2%	21.6%
Croydon	28.9%	33.1%	29.3%	33.3%	29.5%	34.1%
Ealing	24.5%	29.3%	24.8%	28.9%	24.5%	29.9%
Enfield	28.7%	33.5%	26.6%	31.2%	29.1%	34.4%
Greenwich	24.1%	29.1%	24.6%	29.1%	24.8%	30.3%
Hackney	18.0%	22.6%	17.6%	21.8%	18.8%	24.0%
Hammersmith and Fulham	18.9%	23.2%	18.0%	22.1%	19.3%	23.9%
Haringey	25.8%	30.7%	27.4%	31.8%	25.9%	31.4%
Harrow	33.5%	38.6%	30.9%	35.3%	33.0%	38.8%
Havering	32.2%	37.2%	29.2%	33.7%	31.1%	36.8%
Hillingdon	32.5%	37.3%	30.5%	34.9%	31.4%	36.8%
Hounslow	23.8%	28.5%	24.0%	28.1%	23.5%	28.7%
Islington	18.2%	22.7%	17.6%	21.8%	18.5%	23.2%
Kensington and Chelsea	20.0%	24.9%	17.4%	21.5%	18.9%	23.8%
Kingston upon Thames	29.5%	34.5%	26.7%	31.5%	28.5%	33.7%
Lambeth	19.3%	23.5%	18.2%	22.2%	20.1%	24.8%
Lewisham	26.2%	30.8%	28.3%	32.3%	26.9%	32.3%
Merton	29.6%	33.9%	31.4%	35.3%	30.4%	35.1%
Newham	21.4%	26.3%	19.2%	23.6%	20.3%	25.9%
Redbridge	25.6%	30.4%	24.2%	28.8%	26.2%	31.2%
Richmond upon Thames	26.8%	31.5%	24.7%	29.2%	25.8%	31.0%
Southwark	18.5%	23.0%	18.2%	22.5%	18.8%	23.8%
Sutton	31.4%	36.3%	28.4%	32.6%	31.6%	37.0%
Tower Hamlets	16.6%	21.2%	17.2%	21.5%	17.6%	22.8%
Waltham Forest	29.6%	34.4%	33.4%	37.5%	30.6%	35.9%
Wandsworth	23.2%	27.3%	25.0%	28.8%	24.5%	29.2%
Westminster	20.2%	25.0%	18.0%	22.3%	19.9%	24.9%
Londonwide	29.5%	34.6%	27.7%	32.2%	27.2%	32.3%

Table 24. Summary table of cumulative new cases avoided per borough as apercentage of attributable cases for each scenario



The full results are available for all London boroughs in the <u>data</u> that accompanies this report.



Table 23 shows ULEZ and LES are expected to have a larger impact on absolute disease cases avoided in those boroughs where populations are larger. For example, The City of London has the smallest population and the least number of cases avoided. However, the findings are different when considering the number of attributable diseases per 100,000 residents. The rate of attributable diseases per 100,000 residents 4. This enables comparison between the boroughs of attributable rates per 100,000 residents.

The number of new diseases avoided per 100,000 residents is higher in central and inner boroughs, where the ULEZ will be in place, than outer boroughs. This is particularly true for NO₂ related diseases, with less pronounced differences seen between inner and outer London for PM_{2.5} related disease. For example, the largest reduction in new air pollution related disease per 100,000 residents is expected in Kensington and Chelsea, Westminster, City of London, Camden, and Hammersmith and Fulham. The smallest reduction in new air pollution related disease per 100,000 residents is expected in Havering, Bexley, Bromley, Sutton, Harrow and Hillingdon.

Central and inner London boroughs have higher levels of air pollution, and therefore higher numbers of air pollution related disease. In outer London, where there are less air pollution related diseases per 100,000 residents, the improvements in air quality as a result of the ULEZ and LES therefore reduce a higher proportion of the air pollution related disease.

Therefore, continued work to reduce air pollution in inner boroughs is required since exposure to pollutants is much higher and thus burden of related disease likely to rise the most. However, there are health benefits in every borough, even though not every borough is included in the expanded ULEZ.



Borough case study: Lambeth

The following section includes the borough level results for Lambeth. These are available for all London boroughs in the <u>data</u> that accompanies this report.

New cases of disease in Lambeth

The model has calculated the cumulative incidence of cases which is the total number of new cases of disease, divided by the total number of people in the population each year, and accumulated over a specified period of the simulation from year 2016. Therefore, the cumulative number of incident cases represents a sum of all the incident cases from the start of the simulation, by scenario. These represent all the new 'incident' cases of disease that would be expected to occur in Lambeth in a scenario where air pollution remains at 2016 levels.

Table 25 shows the total new cases of disease between 2016 and 2050 in Lambeth in the baseline scenario where NO₂ remains at 2016 levels is 124,045.

Table 26 shows the estimated total new cases of disease between 2016 and 2050 inLambeth in the baseline scenario where PM2.5 remains at 2016 levels is 125,048.

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	Total
2020	5,830 [±10]	2,722 [±7]	6,329 [±13]	633 [±3]	1984 [±7]	2017 [±7]	19,517 [±20]
2025	11,477 [±16]	5,404 [±10]	12,775 [±16]	1,289 [±7]	3,840 [±10]	3,984 [±10]	38,766 [±30]
2030	16,209 [±20]	8,076 [±13]	19,357 [±20]	1,994 [±7]	5,584 [±10]	6,053 [±10]	57,273 [±33]
2050	26,000 [±23]	18,419 [±20]	45,947 [±30]	5,270 [±10]	12,120 [±16]	16,294 [±16]	124,045 [±49]

 Table 25: Cumulative new cases of disease for the Lambeth population (NO2 baseline)

Table 26: Cumulative new cases of disease for the Lambeth population (PM_{2.5} baseline)

Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Low birth weight	Total
2020	1705 [±7]	1243 [±7]	6,414 [±13]	639 [±3]	1,203 [±7]	6,191 [±13]	2122 [±7]	19,520 [±20]
2025	3,440 [±10]	2,505 [±7]	12,631 [±16]	1,305 [±7]	2,479 [±7]	12,490 [±16]	4,102 [±10]	38,952 [±30]
2030	5,243 [±10]	3,827 [±10]	18,147 [±20]	2,020 [±7]	3,807 [±10]	18,901 [±20]	5,968 [±10]	57,909 [±33]
2050	13,192 [±16]	9,821 [±13]	29,692 [±23]	5,292 [±10]	9,319 [±13]	44,756 [±30]	12,972 [±16]	125,048 [±49]



New cases of disease attributable to air pollution in Lambeth

Not all of the cases of diseases in **Table 25** and **Table 26** are attributable to air pollution. Some people who are not exposed to air pollution are still at risk to air pollution related diseases for other reasons, such as smoking, obesity and genetics. This section estimates the number of new cases of diseases within the population which are attributable to air pollution.

The cumulative new cases of disease attributable to air pollution have been calculated by comparing the baseline scenario (which assumes no improvement from 2016 levels of air pollution) to a scenario where pollution was lowered to non-anthropogenic background levels. The difference between these two scenarios is an estimate of the number of new cases of disease which are attributable to air pollution.

Table 27 shows the cumulative number of disease cases attributable to NO₂ between 2016 and 2050, scaled to the Lambeth population.

By 2050 the model estimates 2,879 new cases of disease attributable to NO₂ for diseases where established evidence is included (childhood asthma only), increasing to 14,904 new cases of disease attributable to NO₂ when both established and emerging evidence is included. Type 2 diabetes cases were the greatest contributor to the total cases attributable, with 7,024 cases.

By comparison with the figures in **Table 25**, this equates to 12 per cent of the total cumulative new cases of disease in Lambeth by 2050.

Table 28 shows the cumulative number of new cases of disease attributable to PM_{2.5} for the Lambeth population between 2016 and 2050.

By 2050 the model estimates 10,346 new cases attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ for diseases where established evidence is included, increasing to 23,360 when both established and emerging evidence is included. CHD and type 2 diabetes are the greatest contributors, with 4,565 and 4,515 cases attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ respectively.



By comparison with the figures in **Table 26** this equates to 18 per cent of the total cumulative new cases of disease by 2050.

In a baseline scenario if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model predicts 38,264 new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in Lambeth by 2050 (14,904 for NO₂, 23,360 for PM_{2.5}) when established and emerging evidence is included.

If no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution, by 2050 the number of new diseases attributable to exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} exposure in Lambeth is estimated to be 38,264 (14,904 for NO₂, 23,360 for PM_{2.5})

	Table 27. Cumulative new cases of disease attributable to NO ₂ for Lambeth population									
Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia	Total			
2020	423 [±13]	351 [±10]	980 [±16]	43 [±3]	275 [±10]	62 [±10]	2,141 [±26]			
2025	872 [±23]	705 [±13]	1,984 [±23]	92 [±10]	531 [±13]	121 [±13]	4,302 [±39]			
2030	1,292 [±26]	1,049 [±20]	2,984 [±26]	138 [±10]	774 [±13]	177 [±13]	6,417 [±46]			
2050	2,879 [±30]	2,446 [±26]	7,024 [±39]	380 [±13]	1,695 [±20]	485 [±23]	14,904 [±69]			

Table 28. Cumulative new cases of disease attributable to PM_{2.5}, Lambeth

Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Low birth weight	Total
2020	590 [±10]	164 [±7]	541 [±16]	62 [±3]	508 [±7]	643 [±16]	728 [±10]	3,243 [±26]
2025	1,177 [±13]	334 [±10]	1,085 [±23]	131 [±10]	1,056 [±10]	1,308 [±23]	1,407 [±13]	6,496 [±39]
2030	1,790 [±13]	505 [±13]	1,672 [±26]	203 [±10]	1,623 [±13]	1,961 [±26]	2,046 [±13]	9,801 [±46]
2050	4,565 [±20]	1,285 [±20]	3,984 [±33]	512 [±13]	3,978 [±16]	4,515 [±39]	4,519 [±20]	23,360 [±66]

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO2 and PM2.5 in London



Hospitalisations attributable to air pollution in Lambeth

These figures represent the number of hospitalisations as a result of the prevalence of disease due to air-pollution-related exacerbations of disease.

Table 29 presents the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to NO₂ for the Lambeth population between 2016 and 2050 respectively. In total, by 2050, an estimated 1,665 hospitalisations are attributed to NO₂ when established evidence is included (childhood asthma), increasing to 3,933 when established and emerging evidence is included.

The largest number of cumulative hospitalisations attributable to NO₂ by 2050 in Lambeth was for lung cancer 1,491.

Table 30 presents the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to PM_{2.5} for the Lambeth population between 2016 and 2050 respectively. In total, by 2050, an estimated 9,681 hospitalisations are attributed to PM_{2.5} when established evidence is included, increasing to 126,881 when diseases are included where there is less certain/emerging evidence.

The largest number of cumulative hospitalisations attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ by 2050 were estimated to be for COPD with 117,200 cases.

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Lung Cancer	Total
2020	48 [±3]	26 [±1]	106 [±12]	180 [±13]
2025	173 [±5]	89 [±2]	287 [±18]	549 [±18]
2030	365 [±5]	183 [±2]	494 [±22]	1,042 [±23]
2050	1,665 [±8]	777 [±3]	1,491 [±35]	3,933 [±36]

Table 29. Cumulative hospitalisation cases attributable to NO₂ in Lambeth

-				Lung		
Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	cancer	COPD	Total
2020	194 [±3]	32 [±2]	66 [±3]	156 [±12]	7,140 [±90]	7,587 [±91]
2025	622 [±4]	103 [±2]	226 [±5]	400 [±18]	21,008 [±126]	22,358 [±127]
2030	1,219 [±5]	199 [±3]	479 [±6]	688 [±22]	38,078 [±154]	40,663 [±156]
2050	4,701 [±8]	742 [±4]	2,276 [±8]	1,962 [±35]	117,200 [±234]	126,881 [±237]

Table 30. Cumulative hospitalisation attributable to PM_{2.5} in Lambeth



NHS and social care costs attributable to air pollution in Lambeth

This section provides estimated for the costs to the NHS and social care system as a result of the prevalence of disease attributable to air pollution in a baseline scenario where pollution stays at 2016 levels. This does not necessarily include change in costs due to change in exacerbations.

Table 31 presents the cumulative NHS direct healthcare costs attributable to NO_2 in Lambeth between 2016 and 2050 for a scenario where NO_2 remains at 2016 levels. By 2050 it was predicted that there would be £5.59 million in NHS costs attributable to NO_2 when established evidence is included (childhood asthma) increasing to £112.30 million when emerging evidence is included.

Table 32 presents the cumulative social care costs attributable to NO_2 in Lambeth between 2016 and 2050 for a scenario where NO_2 remains at 2016 levels. By 2050 it was predicted that there would be £20,559 in social care costs attributable to NO_2 when established evidence is included, increasing to £67.27 million when conditions with emerging evidence are included.

The combined costs to the NHS and social care system attributable to NO_2 in Lambeth between 2016 and 2050 in a scenario where NO_2 remains at 2016 levels is £5.61 million when established evidence is considered, increasing to £179.57 million when emerging evidence is included.

Table 33 shows the cumulative NHS direct healthcare costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ for the Lambeth population between 2016 and 2050. The total costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ is estimated to be £156.63 million when established evidence is included, increasing



to £282.70 million when conditions with emerging evidence are included, with the largest contributor being CHD with £91.02 million.



Table 34 shows the cumulative social care costs attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ for the Lambeth population between 2016 and 2050. The total cumulative social care cost by 2050 is projected to be £5.08 million when established evidence is included, increasing to £36.19 million when emerging evidence is included. The majority of the cost being attributable to type 2 diabetes with £29.48 million cost.

The combined costs to the NHS and social care system attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ in Lambeth between 2016 and 2050 in a scenario where $PM_{2.5}$ remains at 2016 levels is £161.71 million when established evidence is considered, increasing to £318.89 million when less certain/emerging evidence is included.

If no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution, by 2050 the cumulative cost to the NHS and social care attributable from man-made air pollution in Lambeth is estimated to be £167.2 million (£5.61 million for NO₂, £161.71 million for PM_{2.5}) (based on data where there is more robust evidence for an association), increasing to £498.46 million (£179.57 million for NO₂, £318.89 million for PM_{2.5}) when diseases are included where the evidence is emerging.

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Low birth weight	Dementia
2020	161,378 [±10,734]	141,399 [±6,497]	3,359,481 [±80,027]	35,303 [±4,082]	143,190 [±20,873]	3,840,752 [±83,750]
2025	579,520 [±14,883]	479,711 [±9,056]	11,553,129 [±111,591]	95,772 [±5,857]	411,047 [±28,704]	13,119,180 [±116,681]
2030	1,223,046 [±17,925]	985,051 [±10,971]	23,772,806 [±135,487]	164,570 [±7,298]	737,625 [±34,824]	26,883,098 [±141,648]
2050	5,586,658 [±25,943]	4,172,288 [±16,185]	99,386,855 [±202,563]	497,005 [±11,741]	2,659,512 [±55,981]	112,302,317 [±212,693]

Table 31. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to NO₂, by population, Lambeth

Table 32. Cumulative social care cost (£) attributable to NO₂, by population, Lambeth

Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Diabetes	Lung cancer	Dementia	Total
2020	594 [±40]	520 [±24]	1,678,108 [±39,975]	5,701 [±659]	942,458 [±137,387]	2,627,382 [±143,086]
2025	2,133 [±55]	1,765 [±33]	5,770,953 [±55,741]	15,467 [±946]	2,705,464 [±188,924]	8,495,781 [±196,978]
2030	4,501 [±66]	3,625 [±40]	11,874,855 [±67,678]	26,577 [±1179]	4,854,964 [±229,206]	16,764,522 [±238,991]
2050	20,559 [±95]	15,354 [±60]	49,645,149 [±101,183]	80,263 [±1,896]	17,504,596 [±368,458]	67,265,921 [±382,103]

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London

Year	CHD	Stroke	Childhood Asthma	Lung Cancer	COPD	Type 2 Diabetes	Total
2020	375,0177	2,441,833	221,751	51,877	4,084,555	2,125,624	12,675,817
	[±62,725]	[±130,112]	[±11,208]	[±4,076]	[±51,214]	[±79,512]	[±173,063]
2025	12,035,860	7,930,675	757,102	133,401	12,017,290	7,287,411	40,161,739
	[±86,786]	[±181,182]	[±15,535]	[±5,855]	[±71,937]	[±111,055]	[±241127]
2030	23,602,680	15,376,296	1,606,120	229,232	21,782,053	14,815,186	77,411,568
	[±104,918]	[±220,591]	[±18,705]	[±7,295]	[±88,004]	[±134,983]	[±293,320]
2050	91,020,665	57,321,851	7,636,023	654,086	67,041,901	59,026,543	282,701,068
	[±157,865]	[±340,452]	[±27,054]	[±11,720]	[±1,33,480]	[±202,343]	[±447,726]

Table 33. Cumulative NHS costs attributable to PM_{2.5} (£) by population, Lambeth

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ in London

Year	CHD	Stroke	Child	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total
			asthma				
2020	172,738 [±2,889]	319,40 [±1,702]	816 [±41]	8,378 [±658]	99,148 [±1,243]	1,061,779 [±39,717]	1,374,799 [±39,883]
2025	554,387 [±3997]	103,736 [±2,370]	2,786 [±57]	21,543 [±946]	291,708 [±1,746]	3,640,166 [±55473]	4,614,325 [±55,703]
2030	108,7170 [±4833]	201,126 [±2,885]	5,911 [±69]	37,019 [±1,178]	528,737 [±2,136]	7,400,396 [±67,426]	9,260,360 [±67,704]
2050	4,192,528 [±7,271]	749,787 [±4,453]	28,100 [±100]	105,630 [±1,893]	1,627,374 [±3,240]	29,484,598 [±101,073]	36,188,018 [±101,502]

Table 34. Cumulative social care costs attributable to PM_{2.5} (£), Lambeth

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London



Lambeth scenario assessment

This section estimates the impact of the Ultra Low Emission Zone and London Environment Strategy polices on the new cases of disease, hospitalisations and the NHS and social care costs in the years to 2050 in Lambeth.

New cases of disease avoided in Lambeth by scenario

New cases of disease avoided is the total number of incident cases of disease avoided since the start year 2016 as compared to baseline scenario when pollution remains at 2016 levels. A positive value represents the number of cases avoided. The cases avoided are equal to baseline number of cases minus the scenario number of cases.

Cases avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂ in Lambeth:

Table 35 presents the cumulative new cases of disease avoided as a result of reduction in NO₂ for the two scenarios (ULEZ and LES) in Lambeth. As presented previously, it is predicted there will be a total of 124,045 new disease⁵ cases by 2050 if baseline trends continue (see Table 25) of which 14,904 are attributable to NO₂ (see Table 27).

Table 35 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 3,653 and 4,532 cases respectively. This represents the avoidance of 25 per cent and 30 per cent of NO₂ attributable cases in Lambeth from 2016 to 2050.

The largest number of disease cases avoided are estimated for type 2 diabetes and adult asthma.

⁵ Disease cases refers only to the list of diseases included within the model and reflect the number expected in the population.



Cases avoided as a result of reductions in PM_{2.5} in Lambeth:

Table 36 presents the cumulative new cases of disease avoided as a result of reduction in PM_{2.5} for the two scenarios. As presented previously, it is predicted there will be a total of 125,048 new disease cases⁶ by 2050 if baseline trends continue (see Table 25) of which 23,360 are attributable to PM_{2.5} (see Table 28). Table 36 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 3,732 and 4,456 cases respectively when both established and emerging is included. This translates to the avoidance of 16 per cent and 19 per cent of PM_{2.5} attributable cases in Lambeth from 2016 to 2050.

Total diseases avoided by scenario in Lambeth:

- As presented previously, if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model predicts 38,264 cases of disease attributable to air pollution between 2016 and 2050 (14,904 for NO₂, 23,360 for PM_{2.5})
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 7,385 new cases of air pollution related diseases in Lambeth by 2050 (3,653 for NO₂ and 3,732 for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 19 per cent reduction in the number of cases attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario
- The LES policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 8,988 new cases of air pollution related diseases in Lambeth by 2050 (4,532 for NO₂ and 4,456 for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 23 per cent reduction in the number of cases attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario

The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 7,385 new cases of air pollution related diseases in Lambeth by 2050. This equates to a 19 per cent reduction in new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in Lambeth.

The policies in the London Environment Strategy (including ULEZ) are predicted to result in the avoidance of 8,988 new cases of air pollution related diseases in Lambeth by 2050 (relative to the baseline scenario in which these policies were not implemented). This equates to a 23 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.
				Type 2		Low birth		
	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Diabetes	Lung cancer	weight	Dementia	Total
<u> </u>	2020	39 [±13]	30 [±10]	89 [±20]	3 [±3]	23 [±10]	3 [±10]	193 [±26]
Z Re	2025	108 [±23]	115 [±13]	341 [±23]	16 [±10]	79 [±13]	23 [±13]	675 [±43]
LE	2030	144 [±26]	207 [±20]	646 [±26]	30 [±10]	125 [±13]	33 [±13]	1180 [±46]
⊃ ш	2050	252 [±33]	630 [±26]	2190 [±43]	131 [±13]	282 [±23]	167 [±23]	3,653 [±69]
— a	2020	36 [±13]	33 [±10]	89 [±20]	3 [±3]	23 [±10]	3 [±10]	193 [±26]
Bline	2025	118 [±23]	128 [±13]	380 [±23]	16 [±10]	89 [±13]	26 [±13]	754 [±43]
-ES Jase	2030	177 [±26]	249 [±20]	784 [±26]	36 [±10]	157 [±13]	46 [±13]	1,449 [±46]
— ш	2050	302 [±33]	787 [±26]	2709 [±43]	164 [±13]	361 [±23]	216 [±23]	4,532 [±69]

Table 35. Cumulative new cases of disease avoided in ULEZ and LES relative to baseline, Lambeth NO₂

Table 36. Cumulative new cases of disease avoided under ULEZ and LES relative to baseline, Lambeth PM_{2.5}

	Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Low birth weight	Total
e e	2020	30 [±10]	7 [±10]	23 [±20]	0 [±3]	20 [±10]	36 [±20]	36 [±10]	151 [±26]
alin R	2025	95 [±13]	26 [±10]	82 [±23]	7 [±10]	85 [±10]	105 [±23]	102 [±13]	498 [±43]
LE.	2030	184 [±13]	46 [±13]	134 [±26]	16 [±10]	174 [±13]	174 [±26]	164 [±13]	889 [±46]
	2050	898 [±23]	239 [±20]	416 [±33]	92 [±13]	803 [±20]	754 [±43]	525 [±23]	3,732 [±69]
e e	2020	33 [±10]	7 [±10]	23 [±20]	0 [±3]	23 [±10]	33 [±20]	33 [±10]	157 [±26]
ES Re aselin	2025	102 [±13]	26 [±10]	85 [±23]	7 [±10]	95 [±10]	108 [±23]	105 [±13]	528 [±43]
	2030	220 [±13]	59 [±13]	171 [±26]	20 [±10]	210 [±13]	216 [±26]	193 [±13]	1,082 [±46]
	2050	1,079 [±23]	295 [±20]	485 [±33]	115 [±13]	961 [±20]	908 [±43]	613 [±23]	4,456 [±69]

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London



Hospitalisations avoided in Lambeth by scenario

This section estimates the number of hospitalisations avoided as a result of the decreased prevalence of disease resulting from the introduction of the Ultra Low Emission Zone and London Environment Strategy. This does not necessarily take into account hospitalisations avoided due to a reduction in air-pollution-related exacerbations of disease. For NO₂ hospitalisation rates were available for asthma and lung cancer only, for PM_{2.5} hospitalisation rates were available for all diseases except for diabetes and low birth weight. Negative cases of lung cancer suggest that there are more cases in the scenario than baseline, however these figures are not significant. There are a significant number of cases avoided due to the scenario relative to baseline later in the simulation.

Reduction in hospitalisations in Lambeth attributable to NO₂ as a result of ULEZ and LES policies:

As presented previously, in a scenario where pollution stays at 2016 levels an estimated 3,933 hospitalisations are attributed to NO₂ in Lambeth from 2016 to 2050 (see **Table 29**).

Table 37 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 905 and 1,097 hospitalisations respectively. This translates to a reduction of 23 per cent and 28 per cent of NO₂ attributable hospitalisations for ULEZ and LES scenarios respectively by 2050.

Reduction in hospitalisations in Lambeth attributable to ULEZ and LES policies for PM_{2.5}:

As presented previously, in a baseline scenario where pollution stays at 2016 levels an estimated 126,881 hospitalisations are attributed to PM_{2.5} from 2016 to 2050 (see **Table 30**).

For PM_{2.5} **Table** 38 shows that the ULEZ and LES scenarios are estimated to avoid 22,939 and 27,912 hospitalisations to respectively. This translates to a reduction of



18 per cent and 22 per cent of PM_{2.5} attributable hospitalisations in Lambeth for ULEZ and LES scenarios respectively by 2050.

The majority of hospitalisations avoided in the case of both scenarios are for COPD.

Total hospitalisations avoided by scenario:

- As presented previously, in a baseline scenario if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution the model predicts 130,814 hospitalisations attributable to air pollution in Lambeth (3,933 for NO₂, 126,881 for PM_{2.5})
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 23,844 hospitalisations due to of NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases in Lambeth by 2050 (905 for NO₂, 22,939 for PM_{2.5}). This equates to an 18 per cent reduction in the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario
- The LES policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 29,009 hospitalisations due to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related diseases in Lambeth by 2050 (1,097 for NO₂ and 27,912 for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 22 per cent reduction in the cumulative hospitalisations attributable to air pollution compared to the baseline scenario



The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of 23,844 NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related hospital admissions in Lambeth by 2050 (relative to the baseline scenario). This equates to an 18 per cent reduction in total hospitalisations attributable to air pollution.

All of the policies in the LES (which includes the ULEZ policies) are predicted to result in the avoidance of 29,009 NO₂ and PM_{2.5} related hospital admissions in Lambeth by 2050 (relative to the baseline scenario in which these policies were not implemented). This equates to a 22 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in London.

	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Lung cancer	Total
e e	2020	17 [±3]	3 [±1]	5 [±12]	25 [±13]
	2025	44 [±5]	14 [±2]	37 [±18]	96 [±18]
LEZ	2030	76 [±5]	33 [±2]	92 [±22]	202 [±23]
Ыä	2050	226 [±8]	187 [±3]	492 [±36]	905 [±37]
e e	2020	17 [±3]	4 [±1]	0 [±12]	21 [±13]
ein R	2025	45 [±5]	15 [±2]	37 [±18]	96 [±18]
ES asle	2030	83 [±5]	38 [±2]	104 [±22]	225 [±23]
Шä	2050	263 [±8]	231 [±3]	603 [±36]	1,097 [±37]

Table 37. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to reduction in NO₂ following ULEZ and LES relative to baseline

Table 38. Cumulative hospitalisations avoided due to reduction in PM2.5 following ULEZ and LES relative to baseline

	Maran				Lung	0000	T . (.)
	rear	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	cancer	COPD	lotal
le le	2020	10 [±3]	0 [±2]	8 [±3]	-9 [±12]	219 [±95]	228 [±96]
Z R elir	2025	46 [±5]	5 [±2]	24 [±5]	-1 [±18]	1,396 [±135]	1,470 [±137]
LE	2030	110 [±6]	14 [±3]	50 [±6]	27 [±22]	3,465 [±167]	3,666 [±169]
⊃ œ	2050	772 [±9]	117 [±5]	236 [±8]	288 [±36]	21,526 [±255]	22,939 [±258]
le e	2020	11 [±3]	1 [±2]	8 [±3]	-8 [±12]	236 [±95]	248 [±96]
.ES Re aselin	2025	48 [±5]	6 [±2]	25 [±5]	-1 [±18]	1,475 [±135]	1,553 [±137]
	2030	122 [±6]	17 [±3]	55 [±6]	34 [±22]	3,921 [±167]	4,148 [±169]
œ	2050	941 [±9]	147 [±5]	289 [±8]	368 [±36]	261,67 [±254]	27,912 [±257]

NHS and social care costs avoided in Lambeth by scenario

This section presents the cumulative costs avoided as a result of each scenario relative to baseline. These are calculated by multiplying the change in disease prevalence and cost-per-case. The costs from each scenario are subtracted from the baseline costs to calculate the costs avoided.

Costs avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂ in Lambeth:

Table 39 presents the cumulative NHS costs avoided in Lambeth for both scenarios in comparison to the baseline (where pollution remains at 2016 levels). Overall, it is predicted that the NHS will avoid ± 30.57 million in NHS costs in Lambeth as a result of reducing NO₂ due to the ULEZ policies. The reduction in cases of type 2 diabetes and asthma are predicted to be the highest contributor to cost savings.

For LES relative to baseline, it is predicted that the NHS will avoid £37.94 million in NHS costs by 2050 for the Lambeth population. The highest costs avoided were again observed for diabetes and asthma.

Table 40 shows the cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of the ULEZ and LES scenarios relative to baseline. The ULEZ policies are predicted to avoid a total of £19.55 million in social care costs in Lambeth by 2050. The largest costs avoided are attributed to a reduction in cases of dementia and diabetes respectively.

For the LES scenario, it is predicted that there will be £24.52 million social care costs avoided by 2050, with the largest contributor to this cost again being dementia and diabetes respectively.

The combined cost avoided to the NHS and social care system for reductions in NO₂ as a result of the ULEZ in Lambeth is £50.11 million. For the policies in the LES the combined saving is £62.46 million.

Costs avoided as a result of reductions in PM_{2.5} in Lambeth:

 Table 41 presents the cumulative NHS costs avoided in Lambeth for diseases

 attributable to PM_{2.5}. For the ULEZ scenario it is predicted that a cumulative total of

£44.96 million NHS costs will be avoided by 2050. The largest cost savings were seen for CHD.

For the LES scenario relative to baseline, it is predicted that the NHS will avoid £55.20 million in the Lambeth population. Similar to ULEZ, the largest cost savings were seen in CHD.

Table 42 shows the cumulative social care cost avoided by reductions in PM_{2.5} under ULEZ and LES scenarios relative to baseline. Under ULEZ, it is predicted that a total of £5.0 million of social care costs will be avoided in Lambeth due to reductions in PM_{2.5}. Most of the cost savings are from type 2 diabetes, which makes up £3.87 million of the total saving.

For the LES scenario, it is predicted that a total of £6.17 million would be avoided in social care costs in Lambeth by 2050. Again, most of the cost savings are for type 2 diabetes, which makes up £4.80 million of the total for the LES scenario.

The combined cost avoided to the NHS and social care system for reductions in $PM_{2.5}$ as a result of the ULEZ in Lambeth is £49.96 million. For the policies in the LES the combined saving is £61.37 million.

Total cost avoided by scenario in Lambeth:

- As presented earlier, in the baseline scenario (if no action is taken to reduce current levels of pollution) the model estimates the total cost to the NHS and social care system from diseases attributable to air pollution will be £498.46 million (£179.57 million for NO₂, £318.89 million for PM_{2.5})
- The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of £100.07 million in costs to the NHS and social care system (£50.11 million for NO₂, £49.96 million for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 19 per cent reduction in total cost to the NHS and social care system in Lambeth attributable to air pollution
- The LES policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of £123.83 million in costs to the NHS and social care system (£62.46 million for NO₂, £61.37 for million for PM_{2.5}). This equates to a 23 per cent reduction in total cost compared to the attributable scenario.

The ULEZ policies are predicted to result in the avoidance of £100.07 million in cost to the NHS and social care system from air pollution related diseases in Lambeth by 2050. This equates to a 18 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in Lambeth.

The policies in the London Environment Strategy (LES) are predicted to result in the avoidance of £123.83 million in cost to the NHS and social care system from air pollution related diseases in Lambeth by 2050. This equates to a 22 per cent reduction in total new cases of disease attributable to air pollution in Lambeth.

	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 Diabetes	Lung cancer	Dementia	Total
T 0	2020	57,856 [±10,746]	18,392 [±6,523]	356,661 [±80,449]	1,530 [±4,131]	6,299 [±20,939]	440,737 [±84,176]
Z Re leine	2025	148,359 [±14,916]	76,350 [±91,15]	1,745,519 [±112,536]	12,395 [±5,939]	57,274 [±28,823]	2,039,897 [±117,626]
ULE Bas	2030	256,117 [±17,984]	179,692 [±11,064]	4,462,004 [±136,957]	30,607 [±7,400]	124,228 [±34,988]	5,052,648 [±143,116]
_	2050	757,859 [±26,121]	1,005,730 [±16,402]	27,783,903 [±205,759]	163,875 [±11,884]	855,992 [±56,250]	30,567,359 [±215,855]
le Je	2020	56,051 [±10,746]	19,316 [±6,523]	392,661 [±80,443]	72 [±4,133]	3,941 [±20,940]	472,042 [±84,171]
elir R	2025	150,021 [±14,915]	80,830 [±9,114]	1,903,978 [±112,520]	12,237 [±5,939]	63,720 [±28,820]	2,210,786 [±117,610]
asc	2030	276,930 [±17,983]	202,981 [±11,061]	5,160,678 [±136,905]	34,805 [±7,397]	155,652 [±34,980]	5,831,046 [±143,063]
<u> В</u>	2050	882,645 [±26,117]	1,242,556 [±16,387]	34,516,819 [±205,473]	200,929 [±11,869]	1,100,381 [±56,215]	37,943,330 [±215,571]

Table 40. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in NO₂ (£) in Lambeth

	Year	Child asthma	Adult asthma	Type 2 diabetes	Lung cancer	Dementia	Total
e	2020	213 [±40]	68 [±24]	178,157 [±40,185]	247 [±667]	41,458 [±137,818]	220,143 [±143,559]
Z R Jin	2025	546 [±55]	281 [±34]	871,912 [±56,213]	2,002 [±959]	376,972 [±189,707]	1,251,712 [±197,862]
ase ase	2030	943 [±66]	661 [±41]	2,228,834 [±68,412]	4,943 [±1,195]	817,657 [±230,287]	3,053,038 [±240,237]
⊃ œ	2050	2,789 [±96]	3,701 [±60]	13,878,455 [±102,780]	26,465 [±1,919]	5,634,042 [±370,231]	19,545,452 [±384,237]
e e	2020	206 [±40]	71 [±24]	196,140 [±40,183]	12 [±667]	25,941 [±137,824]	222,370 [±143,564]
eli Re	2025	552 [±55]	297 [±34]	951,064 [±56,205]	1,976 [±959]	419,397 [±189,691]	1,373,287 [±197,845]
ES	2030	1,019 [±66]	747 [±41]	2,577,832 [±68,386]	5,621 [±1,195]	1,024,481 [±230,233]	3,609,700 [±240,177]
	2050	3,248 [±96]	4,573 [±60]	17,241,643 [±102,637]	32,449 [±1,917]	7,242,581 [±370,002]	24,524,493 [±383,978]

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ in London

Table 41. Cumulative NHS cost avoided as a result of reductions in PM2.5 (£) in Lambeth

	Year	CHD	Stroke	Child asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total
			12,516		-2842		63,559	
	2020	190,777 [±64,140]	[±131,265]	26,279 [±11,229]	[±4156]	125,367 [±54,052]	[±79,806]	415,656 [±175,438]
Se ne			365,067		-465		443,121	
eli I	2025	899,621 [±89,837]	[±183,659]	80,350 [±15,585]	[±5986]	798,692 [±77,382]	[±111,729]	2,586,385 [±246,072]
ы			1,078,756		9,062		1,111,002	
Ыä	2030	2,138,214 [±109,593]	[±224,310]	166,982 [±18,791]	[±7,463]	1,982,071 [±95,565]	[±136,058]	6,486,087 [±300,631]
			9,057,826		96,174		7,757,134	
	2050	14,942,074 [±167,626]	[±347,803]	790,610 [±27,306]	[±11,965]	12,313,638 [±145,914]	[±204,755]	44,957,454 [±461,703]
Je			57,839		-2,662		60,012	
-	2020	213,600 [±64,131]	[±131,243]	26,940 [±11,229]	[±4,155]	135,112 [±54,046]	[±79,807]	490,842 [±175,417]
se			435,916		-208		442,668	
Ba	2025	925,608 [±89,830]	[±183,634]	83,465 [±15,584]	[±5,986]	843,972 [±77,361]	[±111,729]	2,731,420 [±246,044]
۵ ۵			1,305,609		11,336		1,247,259	
Ř	2030	2,355,056 [±109,548]	[±224,252]	184,062 [±18,790]	[±7,461]	2,242,933 [±95,473]	[±136,048]	7,346,255 [±300,537]
S			11,317,281		122,773		9,604,586	
<u>_</u>	2050	18,213,004 [±167,235]	[±347,474]	969,590 [±27299]	[±11,954]	14,968,402 [±145,363]	[±204,670]	55,195,636 [±461,101]

	Table 42. Cumulative social care cost avoided as a result of reductions in PM _{2.5} (£) in Lambeth										
	Year	CHD	Stroke	Childhood asthma	Lung cancer	COPD	Type 2 diabetes	Total			
e e	2020	8,787 [±2,954]	164 [±1,717]	97 [±41]	-459 [±671]	3,043 [±1,312]	31,748 [±39,864]	43,380 [±40,038]			
Z R elin	2025	41,438 [±4,138]	4,775 [±2,402]	296 [±57]	-75 [±967]	19,387 [±1,878]	221,345 [±55,810]	28,7166 [±56,055]			
LE. 3ase	2030	98,489 [±5,048]	14,110 [±2,934]	614 [±69]	1,463 [±1,205]	48,113 [±2,320]	554,961 [±67,963]	717,751 [±68,263]			
<u> </u>	2050	688,251 [±7,721]	118,479 [±4,549]	2,909 [±100]	15,531 [±1,932]	298,901 [±3,542]	3,874,799 [±102,278]	4,998,871 [±102,749]			
e e	2020	9,839 [±2,954]	757 [±1,717]	99 [±41]	-430 [±671]	3280 [±1312]	29,977 [±39,865]	43,521 [±40,038]			
s Re elin	2025	42,635 [±4,138]	5,702 [±2,402]	307 [±57]	-34 [±967]	20487 [±1878]	221,119 [±55,810]	290,216 [±56,055]			
ES.	2030	108,477 [±5,046]	17,078 [±2,933]	677 [±69]	1,831 [±1,205]	54445 [±2318]	623,024 [±67,958]	805,531 [±68,258]			
— ш	2050	838,914 [±7,703]	148,033 [±4,545]	3,568 [±100]	19,827 [±1,930]	363,343 [±3,529]	4,797,628 [±102,236]	6,171,313 [±102,705]			

- -

_



Discussion

What this study shows

This study quantified the attributable burden of air-pollution related diseases in London and simulated the long-term (2016-2050) health impact of the Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) and London Environment Strategy (LES) policies on morbidity, hospital admissions, and costs to the NHS and social care relative to a baseline where these policies were not implemented and where NO₂ and PM_{2.5} remained at 2016 levels.

Between 2016 and 2050, the total number of new disease cases attributable to NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ in London is estimated to be 849,613 (297,294 for NO_2 and 552,319 for $PM_{2.5}$). When diseases with established and emerging evidence are considered the total cumulative NHS and social care costs attributable to NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ combined between 2016 and 2050 is estimated as £15.40 billion (£5.20 billion for NO_2 , £10.16 billion for $PM_{2.5}$.

In London for the ULEZ policy scenario, the disease burden is estimated to be reduced by 250,631 between 2016 and 2050, which corresponds to 29% of the total attributable disease cases. These changes in disease due to ULEZ result in a reduction of £4.17 billion in NHS and social care costs and 1.09 million hospitalisations by 2050.

In Lambeth for the ULEZ policy scenario, the disease burden is estimated to be reduced by 7,385 cases between 2016 and 2050 in the Lambeth population, which corresponds to 18% of the total attributable disease cases. These changes in disease due to ULEZ result in a reduction in £100.07 million in NHS and social care costs and 23,844 hospitalisations by 2050.



In London for the LES policy scenario, the disease burden is estimated to be reduced by 294,219 between 2016 and 2050, which corresponds to 35% of the total attributable disease cases. These changes in disease due to the LES result in a reduction of £4.96 billion in NHS and social care costs and 1.22 million fewer hospitalisations by 2050.

In Lambeth for the LES policy scenario, the disease burden is estimated to be reduced by 8,988 between 2016 and 2050, which corresponds to 22% of the total attributable disease cases. There changes in disease prevalence due to the LES result in a reduction of £123.83 million in NHS and social care costs and 27,912 hospitalisations by 2050.

The impacts of the policies on the number of new cases of disease, and associated hospital admissions and health and social care costs vary depending on the prevalence of disease in the population and how strong the relationship is between exposure to air pollution and new cases of the disease. Therefore, diseases that are both prevalent and have a high exposure-response coefficient will be more affected by changes in air pollution.

The findings show that while ULEZ and other policies within LES are predicted to have large impacts on reducing related disease burden, they are insufficient to completely eliminate all air quality related disease. This is particularly true for PM_{2.5} related disease since many of the current policies primarily address NO₂ as opposed to PM_{2.5}.

The ULEZ scenario is embedded in the LES scenario. The majority of health benefits are associated with the ULEZ policies, identifying the importance of these key measures. However, as anticipated the full suite of LES policies resulted in health benefits beyond those of the policies in the ULEZ scenario alone. The ULEZ policies are the centre piece of the 2018 London Environment Strategy and deliver a large share of the benefits, reducing the burden of disease attributable to air pollution by 29%. However, the wider policies in the Environment Strategy also contribute a large



(6%) reduction in the number of diseases to air pollution. In addition, is important to recognise that health benefits accrue over time, therefore policies introduced earlier in the simulation period (as is the case of the ULEZ scenario policies) will have had a greater impact by 2050, as the population will have been exposed to the effects of those policies for a longer period of time. Further simulation beyond 2050 would be required in order for the lifetime impact of all of the policies to be observed, as such this modelling is a conservative estimate of the impact of the London Environment Strategy in comparison to the ULEZ policies which are implemented earlier.

The ULEZ and LES scenarios were observed to have a larger relative impact in London compared to Lambeth. This can be explained by comparing the age profile of the two populations, London as a whole has an overall older population than Lambeth. As a result, the Londonwide population is more vulnerable to disease in the simulation, and thus more impacted by changes in air pollution in this time period. This finding can be explored by comparing the impact of LES on 'older age diseases' such as dementia, where 92 cases per 100,000 were avoided in London, compared with 63 per 100,000 in Lambeth. It is important to note that children are also particularly vulnerable to the impacts or poor air quality, however many diseases will not manifest until later in life, and so a longer simulation period would be required in order for high-levels of disease to manifest in areas with a younger population structure.

Exploring the impacts in each borough, we observe that ULEZ and LES have a larger impact on the total number of new disease cases avoided in those boroughs where populations are larger. For example, City of London has the smallest population and the least number of cases avoided.

Exploring the number of new diseases avoided per 100,000 residents (provided in the Appendix) enables comparison across a standardised population. This reveals that in central and inner London, where the central and expanded ULEZ will be in place, the reduction in new diseases per 100,000 residents is higher than for outer



boroughs. This is particularly true for NO₂ related diseases, with a less pronounced difference seen between inner and outer London for PM_{2.5} related disease. For example, the largest impact of ULEZ and LES per 100,000 residents is observed in inner boroughs of Kensington and Chelsea, Westminster, City of London, Camden, and Hammersmith and Fulham. The smallest impact per 100,000 residents is observed in the outer London boroughs of Havering, Bexley, Bromley, Sutton, Harrow and Hillingdon.

The lower levels of air pollution in outer London boroughs result in lower numbers of air pollution related diseases. As a result, the reductions in new cases of disease that occur as a result of the policy scenarios make up a bigger proportion of disease attributable to air pollution in outer London than central and inner London. Therefore, continued work to reduce air pollution in inner boroughs is required since exposure to pollutants is much higher and thus burden of related disease likely to rise the most.

It is important to recognise that there are health benefits in every borough, even though not every borough is included in the expanded ULEZ. After ULEZ is expanded and tighter standards for buses, coaches and lorries are introduced Londonwide, just 4 per cent of roads in outer London will be exceeding legal limits in 2021. There are equally effective, and quicker, ways of improving these areas rather than making 1.7 million extra people meet the ULEZ standards.

What are the policy implications of this report?

This report shows that the policies considered are effective in reducing air quality related disease, especially over the long-term since health benefits accrue over time. It is therefore important that these policies continue to be implemented for their full impact to take effect.



However, as highlighted above, these policies are not enough to eliminate all airquality related disease. In particular more action is needed to reduced levels of PM_{2.5}. In a recent report (29) City Hall outlines the additional powers required to tackle this source in London and the importance of adopting legally binding targets for PM_{2.5} in the upcoming Environment Bill.

Importantly, this report shows that a pan-London approach is required, and that reducing air pollution even in lower pollution areas has an important impact on disease cases avoided. The age makeup of the population also contributes to the policies impact. Younger groups tend to move into the outer London boroughs as they age, meaning reducing air pollution in these areas is still as important as tackling central London pollution hot spots.

How does this report complement other research?

This study focusses on long-term health impacts of air quality interventions and does not take account of the short-term health impacts such as reductions in exacerbations due to daily changes in air pollution (30–33). Short-term peaks may lead to increased hospitalisations and therefore greater NHS costs. For example, in their collation of evidence, Evangelopoulos and colleagues (5) reported that 'the risk of out of hospital cardiac arrest in London is 2.2% higher on high air pollution days than lower air pollution days'.

Therefore, it should be reiterated that the change in hospitalisation cases and cost estimates reported may be underestimates of the true impact of the policies since they are a result of changes in the number of cases of diseases only, rather than the result of changes in rates of short-term impacts on health from air-quality-related exacerbations of pre-existing disease. For instance, NO₂ has been shown to exacerbate COPD but not cause its occurrence (10). Thus, if prevalence stayed constant, a reduction in air pollution should result in a decrease in disease



exacerbations. A recent study used existing data to estimate the impact of air pollution on asthma hospitalisations in London. The study reports that air pollution resulted in approximately 1,000 childhood asthma admissions from 2014-2016, equating to around 10% of all asthma admissions in children in London (10).

However, it is unclear how short-term and long-term risk overlap. The microsimulation structure uses a modelling approach that provides annual (rather than daily) outputs.

This study complements previous work that has quantified mortality impacts attributable to air pollution for London (31), by providing estimates of morbidity due to air-pollution in each London borough. This analysis also builds on previous work using this model that was carried out in collaboration with Imperial College London and Public Health England (11,12). However, in that study hypothetical scenarios were run, rather than the real-life policy interventions which this study adds.

Comparing the PHE study with the current study for Lambeth, the PHE study projected 5,120 and 5,509 cases attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ and NO_2 respectively in Lambeth between 2017 and 2025. In comparison this study found 6,496 and 4,302 attributable to $PM_{2.5}$ and NO_2 respectively between 2016 and 2025. The larger difference in the $PM_{2.5}$ figure is because the background exposure rate (or non-anthropogenic $PM_{2.5}$) was much smaller in the present study, 0.27 µg/m³, compared to 3.04 µg/m³ in the previous study. The non-anthropogenic $PM_{2.5}$ in this study based on estimates from King's College London (10). Background rates were not included for NO_2 , so the figures are more comparable. The lower figure in the current study is likely due to the updates in input data, such as a lower dementia incidence data updated from the previous study (34). Costs are higher in the present study for $PM_{2.5}$ since the disease cases avoided are higher, new cost data for stroke and COPD have been included (which have a higher cost per case) and also discounting was not applied (but was in the previous PHE study). This study also included 2016 baseline exposure data, compared with 2015 baseline data in the previous study and

90



these data are calculated this using different methods⁷. In addition, this study included population projections compared with a static population in the previous study.

What further research can be done?

While this report clearly presents a case for action, additional research could provide further evidence of policy impacts. In the present study we focussed on morbidity, however further work might add to this by quantifying the impact of ULEZ and LES policies on mortality outcomes and quality of life.

This study does not include differential impacts by social groups. The impact of poor air quality and social inequality are well documented (35,36). This will be an important addition to this work since those who live in more deprived areas are more exposed to air pollution. In a recent study of social inequality and air pollution exposure in London, it was shown that the average concentration of NO₂ in the most deprived deciles is 24% higher than the least deprived (35). Quantifying the impact of different policies across different social groups would add to this body of work.

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London

⁷ The PHE study used air pollution concentration surfaces from land use regression (LUR) models covering England with a spatial resolution of 100m for $PM_{2.5}$ (37) and 200m for NO_2 (38). For the present study the concentrations published by the GLA as part of the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory (LAEI) 2013 update were used, with a spatial resolution of 20m. The LAEI includes both total emissions by source type, as well as ground level concentrations based on detailed dispersion modelling of emissions for the year 2013 and 2020, which were used to interpolate 2016 concentrations.



Strengths and limitations

This study has both strengths and limitations. The microsimulation is a robust tool for modelling population level interventions in detail because it models every individual within the population many years into the future. Individuals are randomly generated (age, sex, exposure) to reproduce exposure and population statistics. However, it may underestimate the impact on diseases which take many years to accumulate.

It was not possible to include short-term effects of air pollution within the model since it focuses on long-term predictions using annual estimates. Therefore, including short-term peaks was not possible. This is largely due to short-term peaks in air pollution being unpredictable, both temporally and geospatially.

Short-term peaks may lead to increased hospitalisations and therefore greater NHS costs. However, the project would require a much longer time scale to develop ways of incorporating both short and long-term effects. Further, it is unclear how short-term and long-term risk overlap. The microsimulation structure quantifies disease incidence/prevalence on an annual basis.

Due to data availability, it was not possible to take account of other factors such as socio-economic status. Deprived sub-populations are more susceptible to the negative health effects of air pollution and at the same time are more likely to be exposed to higher air pollution levels (35). The microsimulation, however, assumes that the dose-response of exposure to disease varies only by age and sex, but not also by socioeconomic status group. Such data could be incorporated into the model in future work.

Dose-response estimates for NO₂ and morbidity outcomes were adjusted and reduced by 60% to take account of overlaps between risks based on COMEAP recommendations for mortality (6). However, while guidance from COMEAP for



adjusting NO₂ on PM_{2.5} dose-response metrics exists, there is still uncertainty amongst the scientific community about the most appropriate level of adjustment. COMEAP have reviewed and quantified a number of dose-response relationships, however, others are available in published literature. Some evidence is just emerging, such as that for dementia and low birthweight so results should be interpreted with this in mind.

Policy implications and future work

This project has a number of implications for policy and future work.

- Successful implementation of ULEZ and LES will have important impacts on disease burden, and related costs to the NHS and social care.
- This study provides useful data for making the case to ensure uptake and enforcement of these policies.
- However, further policy measures are needed, especially those tackling PM_{2.5} specifically, if air pollution related diseases are to be eliminated and London is to meet World Health Organization limits
- This study provides important evidence for understanding the long-term effect of air pollution exposure across London, which is useful when considering additional potential policy measures into the future (e.g. population transport mode shift, significant change in vehicle type).
- This report highlights the need for further research into policies linked with short-term incidence of high levels of pollution (i.e. hospitalisation) versus long-term exposure and inequality of exposure between different social groups.



• Further work could replicate this study in other metropolitan areas or across different social groups considering some of the same policies.

Modelling is a useful tool for quantifying the long-term impact of policy change that is not possible with randomised controlled trials. Further work could explore the differential impact of ULEZ and LES on deprived sub-populations.

Conclusion

This study found that if air pollution were to remain at 2016 levels, by 2050 there would be 850,000 new cases of disease attributable to air pollution, with a cost of over £15 billion to the NHS and social care system. The report highlights the importance of the Ultra Low Emission Zone and policies included in the London Environment Strategy (LES) are effective and should continue to be implemented. The study found the policies included in the LES (including the Ultra Low Emission Zone) would avoid 295,000 of these new cases of disease, avoiding almost £5 billion in costs to the NHS and social care system. This would pay for over 16,500 nurses for 10 years.

However, the study also highlights that additional measures are required if air pollution related diseases are to be eliminated. Pan-London action is required alongside national legislation and action if larger health benefits are to be made.



References

- Anderson HR, Favarato G, Atkinson RW. Long-term exposure to air pollution and the incidence of asthma: meta-analysis of cohort studies. Air Qual Atmos Heal 2011;6(1):47–56. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11869-011-0144-5
- Katsouyanni K. Long term effects of air pollution in Europe. Vol. 62, Occupational and Environmental Medicine. 2005. p. 432–3.
- Scheers H, Jacobs L, Casas L, Nemery B, Nawrot TS. Long-Term Exposure to Particulate Matter Air Pollution Is a Risk Factor for Stroke. Stroke [Internet].
 2015;46(11):3058–66. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1161/strokeaha.115.009913
- Phillips DIW, Osmond C, Southall H, Aucott P, Jones A, Holgate ST. Evaluating the long-term consequences of air pollution in early life: Geographical correlations between coal consumption in 1951/1952 and current mortality in England and Wales. BMJ Open. 2018 Apr 1;8(4).
- Evangelopoulos D, Katsouyanni K, Walton H, Williams M. Personalising the Health Impacts of Air Pollution: Interim Statistics Summary for a Selection of Statements. 2019.
- Associations of long-term average concentrations of nitrogen dioxide with mortality (2018): COMEAP summary - GOV.UK. [cited 2019 Oct 25]. Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/nitrogen-dioxide-effects-onmortality/associations-of-long-term-average-concentrations-of-nitrogendioxide-with-mortality-2018-comeap-summary
- Wang L, Zhong B, Vardoulakis S, Zhang F, Pilot E, Li Y, et al. Air Quality Strategies on Public Health and Health Equity in Europe-A Systematic Review. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2016;13(12). Available from:



http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27918457

- Eze IC, Hemkens LG, Bucher HC, Hoffmann B, Schindler C, Künzli N, et al. Association between Ambient Air Pollution and Diabetes Mellitus in Europe and North America: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Environ Health Perspect [Internet]. 2015;123(5):381–9. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1307823
- Walton H, Dajnak D, Beevers S, Williams M, Watkiss P, Hunt A. Understanding the Health Impacts of Air Pollution in London For: Transport for London and the Greater London Authority Title: TFL 90419 Task 5: Understanding the Health Impacts of Air Pollution in London. 2015.
- 10. Walton H, Dajnak D, Evangelopoulos D, Fecht D. Health Impact Assessment of air pollution on asthma in London For: Greater London Authority. 2019.
- 11. Pimpin L, Retat L, Fecht D, de Preux L, Sassi F, Gulliver J, et al. Estimating the costs of air pollution to the National Health Service and social care: An assessment and forecast up to 2035. PLoS Med. 2018 Jul 1;15.
- 12. Estimation of costs to the NHS and social care due to the health impacts of air pollution . 2018 [cited 2019 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/a</u> <u>ttachment_data/file/708855/Estimation_of_costs_to_the_NHS_and_social_car</u> <u>e_due_to_the_health_impacts_of_air_pollution_-_summary_report.pdf</u>
- London Atmospheric Emissions (LAEI) 2016 London Datastore [Internet].
 [cited 2019 Dec 9]. Available from: https://data.london.gov.uk/dataset/londonatmospheric-emissions-inventory--laei--2016
- 14. DisMod II. [cited 2019 Dec 16]. Available from: https://www.epigear.com/index_files/dismod_ii.html
- 15. Khreis H, Kelly C, Tate J, Parslow R, Lucas K, Nieuwenhuijsen M. Exposure to traffic-related air pollution and risk of development of childhood asthma: A



systematic review and meta-analysis. Environ Int. 2017;100:1–31. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2016.11.012

- Jacquemin B, Siroux V, Sanchez M, Carsin A-E, Schikowski T, Adam M, et al. Ambient Air Pollution and Adult Asthma Incidence in Six European Cohorts (ESCAPE). Environ Health Perspect [Internet]. 2015;123(6):613–21. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1408206
- 17. Cesaroni G, Forastiere F, Stafoggia M, Andersen ZJ, Badaloni C, Beelen R, et al. Long term exposure to ambient air pollution and incidence of acute coronary events: prospective cohort study and meta-analysis in 11 European cohorts from the ESCAPE Project. BMJ. 2014;348(jan21 3):f7412–f7412. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f7412
- Oudin A, Forsberg B, Adolfsson AN, Lind N, Modig L, Nordin M, et al. Traffic-Related Air Pollution and Dementia Incidence in Northern Sweden: A Longitudinal Study. Environ Health Perspect. 2016;124(3):306–12. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1408322
- Pedersen M, Giorgis-Allemand L, Bernard C, Aguilera I, Andersen A-MN, Ballester F, et al. Ambient air pollution and low birthweight: a European cohort study (ESCAPE). Lancet Respir Med [Internet]. 2013;1(9):695–704. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s2213-2600(13)70192-9
- Hamra GB, Laden F, Cohen AJ, Raaschou-Nielsen O, Brauer M, Loomis D. Lung Cancer and Exposure to Nitrogen Dioxide and Traffic: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Environ Health Perspect. 2015;123(11):1107–12. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1408882
- Hamra GB, Guha N, Cohen A, Laden F, Raaschou-Nielsen O, Samet JM, et al. Outdoor Particulate Matter Exposure and Lung Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Environ Health Perspect. 2014;122(9):906–11. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1289/ehp/1408092



- 22. Public Health Profiles [Internet]. [cited 2019 Dec 17]. Available from: https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/profile/inhale/data#page/3/gid/8000003/pat/46/par/ E39000018/ati/154/are/E38000004/iid/93577/age/1/sex/4
- 23. Emergency hospital admissions: stroke: indirectly standardised rate, all ages, annual trend, F,M,P NHS Digital [cited 2019 Dec 17]. Available from: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/clinical-indicators/compendium-of-population-health-indicators/compendium-hospital-care/current/emergency-admissions/emergency-hospital-admissions-stroke-indirectly-standardised-rate-all-ages-annual-trend-f-m-p
- 24. Local Government Association. Emergency hospital admissions for coronary heart disease (CHD) in England. <u>https://lginform.local.gov.uk/reports/lgastandard?mod-metric=3177&mod-area=E92000001&mod-group=AllRegions_England&mod-type=namedComparisonGroup</u>
- Khakwani A, Hubbard R, Tata L. P222 Rates of hospitalisation after diagnosis of lung cancer: A linked audit and Hospital Episode Statistics study: Abstract P222 Table 1. Thorax. 2015;70(Suppl 3):A188.2-A188.
- 26. for London T. Mayor's Transport Strategy. 2018 [cited 2019 Dec 17]. Available from: www.london.gov.uk
- 27. London Environment Strategy. 2018 [cited 2019 Dec 17]. Available from: www.london.gov.uk
- Population projections for local authorities: Table 2 Office for National Statistics. [cited 2019 Oct 25]. Available from: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigratio n/populationprojections/datasets/localauthoritiesinenglandtable2
- 29. Mayor of London, London Assembly. PM2.5 in London: Roadmap to meeting WHO guidelines by 2030, London City Hall . 2019 [cited 2020 Feb 25].



Available from: https://www.london.gov.uk/WHAT-WE-DO/environment/environment-publications/pm25-london-roadmap-meetingwho-guidelines-2030

- 30. Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs. Short-term effects of air pollution on health- Defra, UK. <u>https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/air-pollution/effects?view=short-term</u>
- 31. Atkinson RW, Analitis A, Samoli E, Fuller GW, Green DC, Mudway IS, et al. Short-term exposure to traffic-related air pollution and daily mortality in London, UK. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol . 2016 Mar 14 [cited 2019 Oct 3];26(2):125–32.Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26464095
- 32. Samoli E, Atkinson RW, Analitis A, Fuller GW, Green DC, Mudway I, et al. Associations of short-term exposure to traffic-related air pollution with cardiovascular and respiratory hospital admissions in London, UK. Occup Environ Med. 2016 May 1 [cited 2019 Oct 3];73(5):300–7. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26884048
- Mills IC, Atkinson RW, Kang S, Walton H, Anderson HR. Quantitative systematic review of the associations between short-term exposure to nitrogen dioxide and mortality and hospital admissions. Vol. 5, BMJ Open. BMJ Publishing Group; 2015.
- 34. Matthews FE, Stephan BCM, Robinson L, Jagger C, Barnes LE, Arthur A, et al. ARTICLE A two decade dementia incidence comparison from the Cognitive Function and Ageing Studies I and II. 2016 [cited 2019 Dec 13]; Available from: www.nature.com/naturecommunications
- Fairburn J, Schüle SA, Dreger S, Karla Hilz L, Bolte G. Social Inequalities in Exposure to Ambient Air Pollution: A Systematic Review in the WHO European Region. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2019 Aug 28 [cited 2019 Dec



13];16(17):3127. Available from: https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/16/17/3127

- 36. London G, Recipient A, O'driscoll R, Williamson T, Brook R, German R, et al. Air Pollution Exposure in London: Impact of the London Environment Strategy I Title Air Pollution Exposure in London: Impact of the London Environment Strategy Customer Author(s) [Internet]. [cited 2019 Dec 13]. Available from: www.aether-uk.com
- 37. de Hoogh K, Gulliver J, Donkelaar A van, Martin R V., Marshall JD, Bechle MJ, et al. Development of West-European PM 2.5 and NO 2 land use regression models incorporating satellite-derived and chemical transport modelling data. Environ Res [Internet]. 2016 Nov [cited 2019 Oct 3];151:1–10. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27447442
- 38. Gulliver J, de Hoogh K, Hansell A, Vienneau D. Development and Back-Extrapolation of NO 2 Land Use Regression Models for Historic Exposure Assessment in Great Britain. Environ Sci Technol 2013 Jul 16 [cited 2019 Oct 3];47(14):7804–11. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23763440



Appendix

Appendix 1. Detailed methodology

Microsimulation framework

The microsimulation model employed for this project is modular. The first module calculates the predictions of risk factor trends over time based on data from rolling cross-sectional studies. The second module performs the microsimulation of a virtual population, generated with demographic characteristics matching those of the observed data. The health trajectory of each individual from the population is simulated over time allowing them to contract, survive or die from a set of diseases or injuries related to the analysed risk factors. The detailed description of the two modules is presented below.

Module one: Predictions of NO2 and PM2.5 over time

The concentration predictions are based on modelling undertaken by TfL, King's College London and the GLA. The 2016 baseline data comes from the London Atmospheric Emission Inventory (LAEI), full details of the data and methodology can be found here: <u>https://data.london.gov.uk/air-quality/</u>

Concentration predictions for the impacts of the Ultra Low Emission Zone, Low Emission Zone and expanded Ultra Low Emission Zone are from modelling for the scheme consultation, more information can be found here:

https://consultations.tfl.gov.uk/environment/air-quality-consultation-phase-3b/user_uploads/supporting-information-document-updated-12.12.17.pdf

Concentration predictions for the impacts of the London Environment Strategy are from the strategy, more information can be found here:



https://www.london.gov.uk/sites/default/files/london_environment_strategy_0.pdf

NO₂ and PM_{2.5} are analysed within the model as risk factors (RF), as described in **Table 1**.

Risk factor (RF)		Number of categories (N)	Categories		
Nitrogen	dioxide	3	NO ₂ < 20.5 μg m-3		
(NO2)			NO2 from 20.5 to 28.5 µg m-3		
			NO₂ ≥ 28.5 µg m-3		
Particulate	matter	3	PM _{2.5} < 12.3 μg m-3		
(PM _{2.5})			PM _{2.5} from 12.3 to 13.5 μg m-3		
			PM₂.₅ ≥ 13.5 µg m-3		

Table 1 Description of the categories used for the risk factors NO₂ and PM_{2.5}

Note that the cases avoided for London are not the sum of each borough because as described, the concentrations in the baseline 2016 and ULEZ/LES 2016 scenarios are not identical. Microsimulation methods considers the history of each individual from birth to death/ the end of the simulation. Therefore, an individual of age a and sex s in 2016 in the baseline will follow a different trajectory than the same individual with same age a and sex s in the ULEZ/LES from 2016. The incident cases of diseases of interest are linked to the projections of:

- i. air pollution exposures and associated risks to air pollution-related diseases,
- ii. age and sex distributions of the population,

Therefore, the quantified disease cases will be impacted.



Module two: Microsimulation model

Microsimulation initialisation: birth, disease and death models

Simulated people are generated with the correct demographic statistics in the simulation's start-year. In this year women are stochastically allocated the number and years of birth of their children – these are generated from known fertility and mother's age at birth statistics (valid in the start-year). If a woman has children then those children are generated as members of the simulation in the appropriate birth year.

The microsimulation is provided with a list of air pollution-related diseases. These diseases used the best available incidence, mortality, survival, relative risk and prevalence statistics (by age and gender). Individuals in the model are simulated from their year of birth (which may be before the start year of the simulation). In the course of their lives, simulated people can die from one of the diseases caused by an air pollutant that they might have acquired or from some other cause(s). The probability that a person of a given age and gender dies from a cause other than the disease are calculated in terms of known death and disease statistics valid in the start-year. It is constant over the course of the simulation.

The microsimulation incorporates a sophisticated economic module. The module employs a Markov-type simulation of long-term health benefits and health care costs. It synthesises and estimates evidence on cost-utility analysis. The model is used to project the differences in quality-adjusted life years (QALYs), and direct lifetime health-care costs over a specified time scale. The direct healthcare costs are presented separately in terms of NHS costs and social care costs. Costs were not discounted for the current study since we were not running a cost-benefit analysis.



This following section provides an overview of the main assumptions of the model.

Population models

Populations are implemented as instances of the TPopulation C++ class. The TPopulation class is created from a population (*.ppl) file. Usually a simulation will use only one population but it can simultaneously process multiple populations (for example, different ethnicities within a national population).

Population Editor

The Population Editor Allows editing and testing of TPopulation objects. The population is created in the start-year and propagated forwards in time. An example population pyramid which can be used when initialising the model is shown in Figure 1 shows the population distribution for London and Lambeth respectively in 2016 which was used in the initialisation of the model.





Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO_2 and $PM_{2.5}$ in London

105



Figure 1 Population pyramid for London and Lambeth respectively in 2016 People within the model can die from specific diseases or from other causes. A disease file is created within the program to represent deaths from other causes. The following distributions are required by the population editor (Table 2).

Distribution name	symbol	note
MalesByAgeByYear	$p_m(a)$	Input in year0 - probability of a male having
	• // < >	age a
FemalesByAgeByYear	$p_{\epsilon}(a)$	Input in year0 – probability of a female having
	1700	age a
BirthsByAgeofMother	$p_{\lambda}(a)$	Input in year0 - conditional probability of a
	1 0 ()	birth at age a the mother gives birth.
NumberOfBirths	p(n)	$\lambda = TFR$, Poisson distribution, probability of
		giving birth to n children

Table 2 Summary of the parameters representing the distribution component

Birth model

Any female in the child-bearing years {AgeAtChild.lo, AgeAtChild.hi} is deemed capable of giving birth. The number of children, n, that she has in her life is dictated by the Poisson distribution p (n) where the mean of the Poisson distribution is the

Total Fertility Rate (TFR) parameter⁸.

The probability that a mother (who does give birth) gives birth to a child at age a is determined from the BirthsByAgeOfMother distribution as $p_{h}(a)$. For any particular

mother the births of multiple children are treated as independent events, so that the probability that a mother who produces N children produces n of them at age a is given as the Binomially distributed variable,

⁸ This could be made to be time dependent; in the baseline model it is constant.

$$\bigwedge$$

$$p_{b}(n \text{ at } a \mid N) = \frac{N!}{n!(N-n)!} (p_{b}(a))^{n} (1-p_{bm}(a))^{N-n}$$
(9)

The probability that the mother gives birth to n children at age a is

$$p_{b}(n \text{ at } a) = e^{-\lambda} \sum_{N=n}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{N}}{N!} p_{b}(n \text{ at } a \mid N) = e^{-\lambda} \sum_{N=n}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{N}}{n!(N-n)!} (p_{b}(a))^{n} (1-p_{b}(a))^{N-n}$$
(1.12)

Performing the summation in this equation gives the simplifying result that the probability $p_b(n \text{ at } a)$ is itself Poisson distributed with mean parameter $\lambda p_b(a)$,

$$p_b(n \, at \, a) = e^{-\lambda p_b(a)} \frac{\left(\lambda p_b(a)\right)^n}{n!} = p_{\lambda p_b(a)}(n)$$
(10)

Thus, on average, a mother at age a will produce $\lambda p_b(a)$ children in that year.

The gender of the children⁹ is determined by the probability $p_{male}=1-p_{female}$. In the baseline model this is taken to be the probability $N_m/(N_m+N_f)$.

The Population editor' menu item Population Editor\Tools\Births\show random birthList creates an instance of the TPopulation class and uses it to generate and list a (selectable) sample of mothers and the years in which they give birth.

⁹ The probability of child gender can be made time dependent.



Deaths from modelled diseases

The simulation models any number of specified diseases some of which may be fatal. In the start year the simulation's death model uses the diseases' own mortality statistics to adjust the probabilities of death by age and gender. In the start year the net effect is to maintain the same probability of death by age and gender as before; in subsequent years, however, the rates at which people die from modelled diseases will change as modelled risk factors change.

The risk factor model

The distribution of risk factors (RF) in the population is estimated using regression analysis stratified by both sex $S = \{\text{male, female}\}\$ and age group $A = \{0-4, 5-9, ..., 70-$ 74, 75+ $\}$. The fitted trends are extrapolated to forecast the distribution of each RF category in the future. For each sex-and-age-group stratum, the set of crosssectional, time-dependent, discrete distributions $D = \{p_k(t) | k = 1, ..., N; t > 0\}$, is used to manufacture RF trends for individual members of the population. Each air pollutant (e.g. NO₂, PM2.5) is modelled as a continuous risk factor.

Continuous risk factors

In the case of a continuous RF, for each discrete distribution *D* there is a continuous counterpart. Let β denote the RF value in the continuous scale and let $f(\beta|A, S, t)$ be the probability density function of β for age group *A* and sex *S* at time *t*. Then

$$p_{k}(t|A,S) = \int_{\beta \in k} f(\beta|A,S,t) d\beta.$$
(11)

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London


Equation (11) uses the definition of the probability density function to express the age-and-sex-specific percentage of individuals in RF category k at time t. The cumulative distribution function of β is

$$F\left(\beta|A,S,t\right) = \int_{0}^{\beta} f\left(\beta|A,S,t\right) d\beta.$$
(12)

At time *t*, a person with sex *S* belonging to the age group *A* is said to be on the *p*-th percentile of this distribution if Given the cross-sectional information from the set of distributions *D*, it is possible to simulate longitudinal trajectories by forming pseudocohorts within the population. A key requirement for these sets of longitudinal trajectories is that they reproduce the cross-sectional distribution of RF categories for any year with available data. The method adopted here and in our earlier work is based on the assumption that person's RF value changes throughout their lives in such a way that they always have the same associated percentile rank. As they age, individuals move from one age group to another and their RF value changes so that they have the same percentile rank but of a different RF distribution. Crucially it meets the important condition that the cross-sectional RF distributions obtained by simulation match the RF distributions of the observed data.

The above procedure can be explained using the example of the NO₂ distribution. The NO₂ distributions are known for the population stratified by sex and age for all years of the simulation (by extrapolation of fitted model, see equation (11). A person who is in age group *A* and who grows ten years older will at some time move into the next age group *A'* and will have an exposure that was described first by the distribution $f(\beta|A, S, t)$ and then at the later time *t'* by the distribution $f(\beta|A', S, t')$. If the NO₂ exposure level of that individual is on the *p*-th percentile of the NO₂ distribution, their NO₂ exposure level will change from β to β' so that

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London



$$\beta = F^{-1}\left(\frac{p}{100}|A,S,t\right) \tag{13}$$

$$\beta' = F^{-1}\left(\frac{p}{100}|A',S,t'\right) \Longrightarrow \beta' = F^{-1}\left(F(\beta \mid A,S,t)|A',S,t'\right)$$
(14)

Where F^{-1} is the inverse of the cumulative distribution function of β , which we model with a continuous uniform distribution within the RF categories. Equation (15) guarantees that the transformation taking the random variable β to β' ensures the correct cross-sectional distribution at time t'..

The microsimulation first generates individuals from the RF distributions of the set D and, once generated, grows the individual's RF in a way that is also determined by the set D. It is possible to implement equation (14) as a suitably fast algorithm.

Relative risks

Suppose that α is a risk factor state of some risk factor A and denote by p_A (d| α ,a,s) the incidence probability for the disease d given the risk state, α , the person's age, a, and gender, s. The relative risk ρ_A is defined by equation (15).

$$p_{A}(d | \alpha, a, s) = \rho_{A|d}(\alpha | a, s) p_{A}(d | \alpha_{0}, a, s)$$

$$\rho_{A|d}(\alpha_{0} | a, s) \equiv 1$$
(15)

110

Where α_0 is the zero risk state.

The incidence probabilities, as reported, can be expressed in terms of the equation,



$$p(d|a,s) = \sum_{\alpha} p_{A}(d|\alpha, a, s) \pi_{A}(\alpha|a, s)$$
$$= p_{A}(d|\alpha_{0}, a, s) \sum_{\alpha} \rho_{A|d}(\alpha|a, s) \pi_{A}(\alpha|a, s)$$
(16)

Combining these equations allows the conditional incidence probabilities to be written in terms of known quantities

$$p(d|\alpha, a, s) = \rho_{A|d}(\alpha|a, s) \frac{p(d|a, s)}{\sum_{\beta} \rho_{A|d}(\beta|a, s) \pi_{A}(\alpha|a, s)}$$
(17)

Previous to any series of Monte Carlo trials the microsimulation program preprocesses the set of diseases and stores the *calibrated* incidence statistics p_A ($d|\alpha_0$, a, s). These incidence statistics are calibrated to national level data sets for both national level and local authority model simulations. In this project the risk factor distributions and incidence risks for England are used to calculate the calibrated risks.

Modelling diseases

Disease modelling relies heavily on the sets of incidence, mortality, survival, relative risk and prevalence statistics. In some cases where a data set is unavailable or not available is the specified form for the model, data has been approximated from the known sets of the data.

The microsimulation uses risk dependent incidence statistics and these are inferred from the relative risk statistics and the distribution of the risk factor within the population. In the simulation, individuals are assigned a risk factor trajectory giving their personal risk factor history for each year of their lives. Their probability of getting a particular risk factor related disease in a particular year will depend on their risk factor state in that year.



Once a person has a fatal disease (or diseases) their probability of survival will be controlled by a combination of the disease-survival statistics and the probabilities of dying from other causes. Disease survival statistics are modelled as age and gender dependent exponential distributions.

Mortality statistics

In any year, in some population, in a sample of N people who have the disease a subset N_{ω} will die from the disease. Mortality statistics record the cross-sectional probabilities of death as a result of the

disease – possibly stratifying by age

$$p_{\omega} = \frac{N_{\omega}}{N} \tag{18}$$

Within some such subset N_{ω} of people that die in that year from the disease, the distribution by year-of-disease is not usually recorded. This distribution would be most useful. Consider two important idealised, special cases.

Suppose the true probabilities of dying in the years after some age a_0 are $\{p_{\omega 0}, p_{\omega 1}, p_{\omega 2}, p_{\omega 3}, p_{\omega 4}\}$

The probability of being alive after N years is simply that you don't die in each year

$$p_{survive}(a_0 + N) = (1 - p_{\omega 0})(1 - p_{\omega 1})(1 - p_{\omega 2})..(1 - p_{\omega N-1})$$
(19)

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO₂ and PM_{2.5} in London



Survival rates

It is common practice to describe survival in terms of a survival rate R, supposing an exponential death-distribution. In this formulation the probability of surviving t years from some time t_0 is given as

$$p_{\text{survival}}(t) = 1 - R \int_{0}^{t} du e^{-Ru} = e^{-Rt}$$
(20)

For a time period of 1 year

$$p_{survival}(1) = e^{-R}$$

$$\Rightarrow$$

$$R = -\ln(p_{survival}(1)) = -\ln(1 - p_{\omega})$$
(22)

For a time period of, for example, 4 years,

$$p_{\text{survival}}(t=4) = 1 - R^{-1} \int_{0}^{4} du e^{-Ru} = e^{-4R} = (1 - p_{\omega})^{4}$$
(23)

In short, the Rate is minus the natural log of the 1-year survival probability.

The survival models

For any potentially terminal disease the model can use any of the three survival models, numbered ((0, 1, 2)). The parameters describing these models are given below.

Survival model 0

A single probability of dying ${p_{\omega 0}}$, where $p_{\omega 0}$ is valid for all years. Given the 1-year survival probability $p_{survival}(1)$



The model uses 1 parameter ((R))

$$R = -\ln\left(p_{survival}\left(1\right)\right) \tag{24}$$

Survival model 1

Two different probabilities of dying ${p_{\omega 0}, p_{\omega 1}}$, where $p_{\omega 0}$ is valid for the first year; $p_{\omega 1}$ thereafter. The model uses two parameters ((p₁, R)). Given the 1-year survival probability $p_{survival}(1)$ and the 5-year survival probability $p_{survival}(5)$

$$p_{1} = 1 - p_{survival} (1)$$

$$R = -\frac{1}{4} \ln \left(\frac{p_{survival} (5)}{p_{survival} (1)} \right)$$
(25)

Survival model 2

Three different probabilities of dying ${p_{\omega 0}, p_{\omega 1}, p_{\omega 5}}$, where $p_{\omega 0}$ is valid for the first year; $p_{\omega 1}$ for the second to the fifth year; $p_{\omega 5}$ thereafter. The model uses three parameters ((p₁, R, R_{>5}))

Given the 1-year survival probability $p_{survival}(1)$ and the 5-year survival probability $p_{survival}(5)$

$$p_{1} = 1 - p_{survival} (1)$$

$$R = -\frac{1}{4} \ln \left(\frac{p_{survival} (5)}{p_{survival} (1)} \right)$$

$$R_{>5} = -\frac{1}{5} \ln \left(\frac{p_{survival} (10)}{p_{survival} (5)} \right)$$
(26)

Modelling the long-term health impacts of changing exposure to NO2 and PM2.5 in London

114



Remember that different probabilities will apply to different age and gender groups. Typically the data might be divided into 10 year age groups.

Modelling low birth weight

The modelling method assumes that low birth weight (LBW) is a disease associated with a women who gives birth. The method also assumes that LBW is an acute disease; an incidence case in any year affects the prevalence rate in that year only. In the start year of the simulation the total of number of births associated to a woman and the year of each birth is computed. The probability of a newborn being LBW is calculated using the risk factor level (i.e., air pollution level) in the year of birth and the associated relative risk. This approach is used when modelling other diseases in the simulation.

There are two differences between modelling LBW and other diseases. Firstly, a mother can have multiple births in a given year which can result in multiple incident cases of LBW. In comparison other diseases can be contracted only once in a year. Secondly, it is possible that in some years of a mother's life she does not give birth. The probability of contracting a LBW in these years is therefore zero.

Limitations

The modelling method assumes that LBW is a disease per se. A limitation extending from this would be that we do not take account of subsequent diseases brought about by LBW, e.g., diabetes or CHD. The model therefore underestimates the long-term economic costs of LBW associated with air pollution. Another limitation is that we allow multiple births in the simulation (e.g. twins), but we do take account of the possible impact of multiple births on LBW. Multiple births are simulated as a list of independent births having the same probability of causing LBW.



Approximating missing disease statistics

A number of tools have been developed in the model in order to compute missing disease statistics data such as incidence or prevalence.

Approximating survival data from mortality and prevalence

An example is provided here with a standard life-table analysis for a disease d.

Consider the 4 following states:

state	Description
0	alive without disease d
1	alive with disease d
2	dead from disease d
3	dead from another disease
p ik	is the probability of disease <i>d</i> incidence, aged <i>k</i>

 $p_{\omega k}$ is the probability of dying from the disease *d*, aged *k*

 $p_{\overline{\omega}k}$ is the probability of dying other than from disease d, aged k

The state transition matrix is constructed as follows

$$\begin{bmatrix} p_{0}(k+1) \\ p_{1}(k+1) \\ p_{2}(k+1) \\ p_{3}(k+1) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} (1-p_{\bar{o}k})(1-p_{ik}) & (1-p_{\bar{o}k}-p_{ok})p_{ak} & 0 & 0 \\ (1-p_{\bar{o}k})p_{ik} & (1-p_{\bar{o}k}-p_{ok})(1-p_{ak}) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & p_{ok} & 1 & 0 \\ p_{\bar{o}k} & p_{\bar{o}k} & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} p_{0}(k) \\ p_{1}(k) \\ p_{2}(k) \\ p_{3}(k) \end{bmatrix}$$
(27)

It is worth noting that the separate columns correctly sum to unity.

The disease mortality equation is that for state-2,

$$p_2(k+1) = p_{\omega k} p_1(k) + p_2(k)$$
(28)



The probability of dying from the disease in the age interval [k, k+1] is $p_{\omega k} p_1(k)$ - this is otherwise the (cross-sectional) disease mortality, $p_{mor}(k)$. $p_1(k)$ is otherwise known as the disease prevalence, $p_{pre}(k)$. Hence the relation

$$p_{\omega k} = \frac{p_{mor}\left(k\right)}{p_{pre}\left(k\right)} \tag{29}$$

For exponential survival probabilities the probability of dying from the disease in the age-interval [k, k+1] is denoted $p_{\Omega k}$ and is given by the formula

$$p_{\omega k} = 1 - e^{-R_k} \quad \Rightarrow \quad R_k = -\ln(1 - p_{\omega k}) \tag{30}$$

When, as is the case for most cancers, these survival probabilities are known the microsimulation will use them, when they are not known or are too old to be any longer of any use, the microsimulation uses survival statistics inferred from the prevalence and mortality statistics (equation). An alternative derivation equation (29) is as follows. Let N_k be the number of people in the population aged k and let n_k be the number of people in the population aged k and let n_k be the number of people aged k with the disease. Then, the number of deaths from the disease of people aged k can be given in two ways: as $p_{\omega k} n_k$ and, equivalently, as $p_{mor}(k)N_k$. Observing that the disease prevalence is n_k/N_k leads to the equation

$$p_{\Omega k} n_{k} = p_{mor}(k) N_{k}$$

$$p_{pre}(k) = \frac{n_{k}}{N_{k}}$$

$$\Rightarrow$$

$$p_{\Omega k} = \frac{p_{mor}(k)}{p_{pre}(k)}$$
(31)



Approximating disease incidence from prevalence

The algorithm estimates the probability of contracting a disease given age and sex, $\hat{p}(d \mid a, s)$ from prevalence rates, survival rates and mortality rates.

Step 1: State transition matrix of the algorithm

$$\begin{pmatrix} p_{\bar{d}}(a+1|s) \\ p_{d1}(a+1|s) \\ p_{d}(a+1|s) \\ p_{dead}(a+1|s) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} (1-p_{\bar{w}}(a|s))(1-\hat{p}(d|a,s)) & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ (1-p_{\bar{w}}(a|s))\hat{p}(d|a,s) & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1-p_{w1+\bar{w}1}(a|s) & 1-p_{w+\bar{w}}(a|s) & 0 \\ p_{\bar{w}}(a|s) & p_{w1+\bar{w}1}(a|s) & p_{w+\bar{w}}(a|s) & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} p_{\bar{d}}(a|s) \\ p_{d1}(a|s) \\ p_{d1}(a|s) \\ p_{d2}(a|s) \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(32)$$

The probability of being in a set of states:

S_0	$p_{\overline{d}}(a \mid s)$	The probability of being alive without disease at age $ {}^{\cal A}$
C	\mathbf{p} $(\mathbf{a} \mid \mathbf{s})$	The probability of being alive with new disease (contracting
3 ₁	$p_{d1}(a \mid s)$	within a year) at age <i>a</i>
S_2	$p_d(a \mid s)$	The probability of being alive with old disease at age a
C	\mathbf{p} $(a \mid s)$	The probability of being dead for any reason (from the disease
b ₃	$P_{dead}(a \mid s)$	or other reasons) at age ^{<i>a</i>}

 $\hat{p}(d \mid a, s)$ The estimated incidence probability at age of a given sex type s.

 $p_{\bar{w}}(a \mid s)$ The probability of dying from other causes at age of a given sex type s.

 $p_{w1+\overline{w1}}(a|s)$ The probability of dying from any reason within the first years of contracting the disease at the age of a given sex type s.

 $p_{w+\overline{w}}(a \mid s)$ The probability of dying from any reasons after the first years of contracting the disease at the age a given sex type s.



 $p_{survival1st}(a|s)$ The probability of surviving the first year after contracting the disease at the age of a given sex type s.

 $p_{survival1}(a \mid s)$ The probability of surviving the year at the age of a given sex type s.

Step 2: The prevalence for a particular age group

Estimated prevalence rate can be expressed by,

$$\hat{P}_{pre_mean}(agegroup \mid s) = \frac{\sum_{\min_a}^{\max_a} \hat{P}_{pre}(a \mid s) \cdot \pi(a \mid s)}{\sum_{\min_a}^{\max_a} \pi(a \mid s)}$$
(33)

where

$$\hat{P}_{pre}(a \mid s) = \frac{p_d(a \mid s) + p_{d1}(a \mid s)}{p_d(a \mid s) + p_{d1}(a \mid s) + p_{\bar{d}}(a \mid s)}$$
(34)

where $\min_{a} a$ is the youngest age in that age group and $\max_{a} a$ the oldest. $\pi(a \mid s)$ is the population distribution stratified by age given sex.

Step 3: Regression

We have two algorithms to find the optimum value of $\hat{p}(d \mid a, s)$: simplex algorithm and cauchy algorithm. Simplex algorithm finds an optimum set of incidence rates of all age groups by minimising the distance between the estimated global prevalence rate and the actual global prevalence rate, shown in (35). We use simplex algorithm for most diseases as it is faster.



$$\underset{set(\hat{p}(d|a,s))}{\operatorname{arg\,min}} S = \underset{set(\hat{p}(d|a,s))}{\operatorname{arg\,min}} S\left(\sum_{age_group} \left(P_{pre_mean}(agegroup \mid s) - \hat{P}_{pre_mean}(agegroup \mid s)\right)\right)$$
(35)

Cauchy algorithm finds an optimum incidence rate for each individual age group by minimising the distance between the estimated prevalence rate and the actual prevalence rate of the age group, shown in (36). We use Cauchy algorithm for diseases which are associated to certain age groups, e.g., dementia which is only associated to people older than 60.

$$\arg\min_{\hat{p}(d|a,s)} S = \arg\min_{\hat{p}(d|a,s)} S\left(P_{pre_mean}(agegroup \mid s) - \hat{P}_{pre_mean}(agegroup \mid s)\right)$$
(36)

Model scenarios

A baseline scenario ('no change') and three additional scenarios were modelled. The baseline related to the current exposure data, which included background levels of air pollution. The second scenario modelled the impact of the background air pollution levels. This scenario was used to calculate the attributable diseases and costs related to air pollution. The final two scenarios were the two policies – Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) and the London Environment Strategy (LES).

Direct costs

The cost model used in the simulation is part of the economics module and, here, simply scales the aggregated individual disease costs according to the relative disease prevalence in years after the start year for which the costs are known.



In any year, the total healthcare cost for the disease *D* is denoted $C_D(year)$. If the prevalence of the disease is denoted $P_D(year)$ we assume a simple relationship between the two of the form

$$C_D(year) = \kappa P_D(year) \tag{37}$$

for some constant κ .

For each of the trial years, the microsimulation records the prevalence of each disease call it $P_D(year|trial)$ and the trial population size for that year, $N_{pop}(year|trial)$. Further assume that the prevalence in the whole population $N_{pop}(year)$ is a simple scaling of the trial prevalence, then

$$C_{D}(year) = \kappa P_{D}(year) = \lambda \frac{N_{pop}(year)P_{D}(year | trial)}{N_{pop}(year | trial)}$$
(38)

for some constant λ .

By comparing any trial year to some initial year, *year0*, the total disease cost in any year is given as

$$\frac{C_{D}(year)}{C_{D}(year0)} = \frac{N_{pop}(year)}{N_{pop}(year0)} \frac{N_{pop}(year0|trial)}{N_{pop}(year|trial)} \frac{P_{D}(year|trial)}{P_{D}(year0|trial)}$$

Modelling hospitalisations

The hospitalisation model calculates hospitalisations using a similar method to the economic cost module. The hospitalisation rate per 1 by disease is scaled according to the relative disease prevalence in each year after the start year for which the hospitalisations per case are known.



In any year, the total number of hospitalisations for the disease *D* is denoted $H_D(year)$. If the prevalence of the disease is denoted $P_D(year)$ we assume a simple relationship between the two of the form

$$H_D(year) = \kappa P_D(year) \tag{39}$$

for some constant κ .

For each of the trial years, the microsimulation records the prevalence of each disease call it $P_H(year|trial)$ and the trial population size for that year, $N_{pop}(year|trial)$. Further assume that the prevalence in the whole population $N_{pop}(year)$ is a simple scaling of the trial prevalence, then

$$H_D(year) = \kappa P_D(year) = \lambda \frac{N_{pop}(year)P_H(year|trial)}{N_{pop}(year|trial)}$$
(40)

for some constant λ .

By comparing any trial year to some initial year, *year0*, the total number of hospitalisations in any year is given as

 $\frac{H_{D}\left(year\right)}{H_{D}(year0)} = \frac{N_{pop}\left(year\right)}{N_{pop}\left(year0\right)} \frac{N_{pop}\left(year0|trial\right)}{N_{pop}\left(year|trial\right)} \frac{P_{D}\left(year|trial\right)}{P_{D}\left(year0|trial\right)}$



Appendix 2. Data inputs

Concentration data for London can be found here: <u>https://data.london.gov.uk/air-</u> <u>quality/</u>



Appendix 3. Data references

Table 1 Population data sources by geography

Demography	Geography	Source	
Total population by age and sex	London and local authorities in London	GLA population projections - 2016	
Births by mothers age	London and local authorities in London	ONS. Live births (numbers): age and administrative area of usual residence of mother, England and Wales. ONS; 2016	
Total fertility rate	London and local authorities in London	ONS. Live births, total fertility rates. ONS; 2016	
Deaths by age and sex	London and local authorities in London	ONS. Mortality statistics - underlying cause, sex and age. ONS; 2016	

Table 2. Characteristics of diseases modelled for each pollutant

	Duration	Terminal	Age category	Pollutant	
				NO ₂	PM _{2.5}
Respiratory outcomes	•	•	•	•	
Asthma (children)	Chronic	Yes	Child	Х	X
Asthma (adults)	Chronic	Yes	Adult	Х	
COPD	Chronic	Yes	Adult		Х
Cardiovascular outcomes					
CHD	Chronic	Yes	Adult		Х
Stroke	Chronic	Yes	Adult		Х
Diabetes	Chronic	No	Adult	Х	X
Cancer and other outcomes					
Dementia	Chronic	Yes	Adult	Х	
Low birth weight	Acute	No	Adult	X	X
Lung cancer	Chronic	Yes	Adult	X	X



All diseases except for low birth weight were lifelong, chronic diseases, so once acquired, were prevalent for the duration of an individual's life. Individuals could develop more than one disease, but these were considered independent of one another. All diseases apart from diabetes and low birth weight were terminal. Epidemiological data on each disease's incidence, prevalence, mortality and survival and dose-response was collected (see **Table 3**). When a parameter, e.g. Survival was not available from the literature or national statistics, this was computed.

Diseases	Incidence	Prevalence	Mortality	Survival	Relative Risk
Asthma	BLF Asthma Statistics (1)	BLF Asthma Statistics (1)	ONS, Deaths Registration s Summary Statistics, England and Wales, 2017 (2)	Computed from prevalence and mortality	NO ₂ : Khreis <i>et al.</i> 2016 (3) In children =<6 years : OR 1.08 (1.04; 1.12) per $4\mu g/m^3$ → <i>Converted to</i> <i>OR 1.212 (1.103; 1.328)</i> per $10\mu g/m^3$ → <i>REDUCED by 60%</i> → 1.08 (1.01; 1.12) per 10µg/m ³
					In children >6 years: OR 1.03 (1.00; 1.06) per $4\mu g/m^3 \rightarrow Converted$ to OR 1.08
					<i>(1.00; 1.16)</i> per 10µg/m³→
					REDUCED by $60\% \rightarrow 1.03$ (1.00; 1.06) per 10µg/m ³
					Jaquemin <i>et al.</i> 2015 (4) <i>In adults:</i> OR 1.10 (0.99;1.21) per 10µg/m³ <i>→ REDUCED by 60% →</i>
					1.04 (0.996; 1.08 <i>)</i> per 10µg/m³
					PM _{2.5} : Khreis et al. 2016 (3) In children >6 years: OR 1.04 (1.02; 1.07) per 1μg/m ³ →Converted OR 1.48 (1.22 ; 1.97) per 10μg/m ³
COPD	Computed	Imperial	(ONS,	Computed	PM_{2.5}: COMEAP 2016 (5)

 Table 3. Summary of disease data sources



	from prevalenc e	College 2015: Dr diagnosed prevalence	Deaths Registration s Summary Statistics, England and Wales, 2017	from incidence, prevalence and mortality	COMEAP recommend using PM $_{10}$ estimate based on Cai et al. 2014 estimate for chronic phlegm in never smokers in sensitivity analyses: OR 1.32 (1.02; 1.71) per 10µg/m ³ of PM ₁₀ \rightarrow scale to PM _{2.5} using the conversion factor of PM _{2.5} -> PM ₁₀ : 0.7 (or PM ₁₀ -> PM _{2.5} :1.42) recently used in the air quality index, COMEAP: Converted to 1.49 (1.03 ;	
CHD	Smolina et al 2012. Corrected data on incidence and mortality	BHF, Cardiovasc ular Disease Statistics 2014 (7)	ONS, Deaths Registration s Summary Statistics, England and Walos	Computed from incidence, prevalence and mortality	2.14) per 10µg/m³ of PM _{2.5} PM _{2.5} : Cesaroni et al. 2014 (8) Estimate used in CAPTOR too from subgroup analysis o participants with additional information on CVD risk factors: HR 1.19 (1.01; 1.42) per 5µg/m ³ -	
	in 2013 (6)		2017		Converted to 1.41 (1.00 - 2.01) per 10µg/m ³	
Diabetes	Personal communic ation with	National Diabetes Audit 2015-	Non- terminal	Non- terminal	NO ₂: Eze <i>et al.</i> 2015 (10) RR 1.12 (1.05; 1.19) per 10µg/m³ <i>→ REDUCED by 60% →</i>	
	dr Craig Curry from Cardiff University	2016(9)			1.05 (1.02; 1.07) per 10μg/m ³ PM_{2.5}: Eze et al. 2015 (10)	
					RR 1.10 (1.02; 1.18) per 10µg/m ³	
Stroke	BHF, stroke statistics	BHF, Cardiovasc ular	ONS, Deaths Registration	Computed from incidence,	 PM_{2.5}: Scheers et al. 2015 (12) HR 1.064 (1.021; 1.109) per 5µg/m³ → Converted to 1.13 (1.04; 	
	2009 (11)	Disease Statistics 2014 (7)	s Summary Statistics, England and Wales, 2017	prevalence and mortality	1.23) per 10µg/m³	
Dementia	Computed from	Dementia UK 2014	ONS, Deaths	Computed from	NO₂ : Oudin et al. 2016(14) HR 1.08 (1.00; 1.16) per 10µg/m³	
	prevalenc (13) e Summary and Statistics, mortality England and Wales, 2015 (2)		prevalence and mortality	NOx. Scaling factor: $NOx \rightarrow NO2$: 0.44 which was developed by Anderson et al. based on the ratio that fell midway between the average or roadside vs urban background monitoring sites in London for 2001 (see Online Supp		



					2) (15) Converted from NOx to NO2:HR 1.03 (1.00; 1.07) →REDUCED by 60% → 1.01 (1.01; 1.03) per 10µg/m3 of NO2
Low birth weight	ONS Birth Characteri stics, 2015	Considered equivalent to incidence	Non- terminal	Non- terminal	NO ₂ : Pedersen et al. 2013 (17) OR 1.09 (1.00; 1.19) per 10μg/m ³ → <i>REDUCED by</i> 60% →
	(16)				1.04 (1.00; 1.07) per 10µg/m³
					PM _{2.5} : Pedersen et al. 2013 (17) OR 1.18 (1.06; 1.33) per 5μg/m ³ →Converted OR 1.39 (1.12 ;
					1.77) per 10µg/m³:
Lung cancer	ONS 2016	Not required in model as	ONS 2016	ONS 2016	NO ₂ : Hamra et al. 2015 (18) RR 1.04 (1.01; 1.08) per 10μg/m ³ → <i>REDUCED by</i> 60% →
		model uses incidence			1.02 (1.00; 1.03) per 10μg/m³
					PM _{2.5} : Hamra et al. 2014 (19) RR 1.09 (1.04; 1.14) per 10μg/m³

All NO₂ relative risks reduced by 60% following COMEAP recommendations



Appendix 4. Output files for each local authority

Borough	ULEZ	LES
Barking	1,594	1,894
Barnet	2,145	2,495
Bexley	1,509	1,755
Brent	2,462	2,910
Bromley	1,596	1,838
Camden	2,629	3,264
City of London	2,717	3,406
Croydon	1,983	2,273
Ealing	2,182	2,614
Enfield	1,666	1,941
Greenwich	2,055	2,485
Hackney	2,198	2,753
Hammersmith and Fulham	2,570	3,155
Haringey	2,500	2,972
Harrow	1,581	1,820
Havering	1,364	1,577
Hillingdon	1,525	1,749
Hounslow	1,950	2,341
Islington	2,323	2,890
Kensington and Chelsea	3,193	3,962
Kingston upon Thames	1,718	2,006
Lambeth	2,252	2,741
Lewisham	2,582	3,037
Merton	2,539	2,915
Newham	2,122	2,614
Redbridge	1,730	2,048
Richmond upon Thames	2,093	2,461
Southwark	2,337	2,913
Sutton	1,632	1,887
Tower Hamlets	2,063	2,623
Waltham Forest	2,492	2,896
Wandsworth	2,516	2,970
Westminster	2,928	3,624
Londonwide	2,852	3,348

Cumulative incidence cases avoided per 100,000 by borough by 2050



Please refer to online files for rates per 100,000 by borough, which can be found here: <u>https://www.london.gov.uk/what-we-do/environment/pollution-and-air-guality/modelling-long-term-health-impacts-air-pollution-london</u>

Note: Slight rounding errors occur when totals are disaggregated by age group.



References

1. British Lung Foundation. Asthma Statistics 2015. Available from: <u>https://statistics.blf.org.uk/asthma</u>.

Office for National Statistics. Deaths registered in England and Wales: 2015.
 2016.

3. Khreis H, Kelly C, Tate J, Parslow R, Lucas K, Nieuwenhuijsen M. Exposure to traffic-related air pollution and risk of development of childhood asthma: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Environment international. 2016.

4. Jacquemin B, Siroux V, Sanchez M, Carsin AE, Schikowski T, Adam M, et al. Ambient air pollution and adult asthma incidence in six European cohorts (ESCAPE). Environ Health Perspect. 2015;123(6):613-21.

5. Committee On The Medical Effects Of Air Pollutants. Long-term Exposure term to Air Pollution and Chronic Bronchitis 2016.

6. Smolina K, Wright FL, Rayner M, Goldacre MJ. Determinants of the decline in mortality from acute myocardial infarction in England between 2002 and 2010: linked national database study. Corrected data on incidence and mortality in 2013 at http://www.bmj.com/content/347/bmj.f7379.abstract. BMJ. 2012;344:d8059.

7. British Heart Foundation. Cardiovascular Disease Statistics 2014. 2015.

8. Cesaroni G, Forastiere F, Stafoggia M, Andersen ZJ, Badaloni C, Beelen R, et al. Long term exposure to ambient air pollution and incidence of acute coronary events: prospective cohort study and meta-analysis in 11 European cohorts from the ESCAPE Project. Bmj. 2014;348:f7412.

9. NHS Digital. National Diabetes Audit 2015/2016 NHS Digital2017. Available from: <u>http://www.content.digital.nhs.uk/catalogue/PUB23241</u>.



10. Eze IC, Hemkens LG, Bucher HC, Hoffmann B, Schindler C, Kunzli N, et al. Association between ambient air pollution and diabetes mellitus in Europe and North America: systematic review and meta-analysis. Environ Health Perspect. 2015;123(5):381-9.

11. British Heart Foundation. Stroke Statistics 2009. 2009.

12. Scheers H, Jacobs L, Casas L, Nemery B, Nawrot TS. Long-Term Exposure to Particulate Matter Air Pollution Is a Risk Factor for Stroke: Meta-Analytical Evidence. Stroke. 2015;46(11):3058-66.

13. Alzheimer's Society. Dementia UK - second edition. Alzheimer's UK; 2014.

14. Oudin A, Forsberg B, Adolfsson AN, Lind N, Modig L, Nordin M, et al. Traffic-Related Air Pollution and Dementia Incidence in Northern Sweden: A Longitudinal Study. Environ Health Perspect. 2016;124(3):306-12.

15. Anderson HR, Favarato G, Atkinson RW. Long-term exposure to air pollution and the incidence of asthma: meta-analysis of cohort studies. Air Quality, Atmosphere & Health. 2013;6(1):47-56.

16. Office for National Statistics. Birth characteristics 2015 2016. Available from: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/livebirths/datasets/birthcharacteristicsinenglandandwales.

17. Pedersen M, Giorgis-Allemand L, Bernard C, Aguilera I, Andersen AM, Ballester F, et al. Ambient air pollution and low birthweight: a European cohort study (ESCAPE). The Lancet Respiratory medicine. 2013;1(9):695-704.

18. Hamra GB, Laden F, Cohen AJ, Raaschou-Nielsen O, Brauer M, Loomis D. Lung Cancer and Exposure to Nitrogen Dioxide and Traffic: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Environ Health Perspect. 2015;123(11):1107-12.

19. Hamra GB, Guha N, Cohen A, Laden F, Raaschou-Nielsen O, Samet JM, et al. Outdoor particulate matter exposure and lung cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Environ Health Perspect. 2014;122(9):906-11.

